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(1)

OZONE TRANSPORT AND REFORMULATED
GASOLINE: HOW FEDERAL REGULATIONS
ARE RAISING GAS PRICES

THURSDAY, JULY 6, 2000

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON NATIONAL ECONOMIC GROWTH,
NATURAL RESOURCES, AND REGULATORY AFFAIRS,

COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT REFORM,
Racine, WI.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 8:30 a.m., in the
City Council Chambers, Racine, WI, Hon. Paul Ryan (vice-chair-
man of the subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Ryan and Kucinich.
Staff present: Jonathan Tolman, professional staff member; Ga-

briel Neil Rubin, clerk; and Elizabeth Mundinger, minority profes-
sional staff member.

Mr. RYAN. The hearing will come to order. This is a field hearing
in Racine, WI of the Subcommittee on National Economic Growth,
Natural Resources, and Regulatory Affairs. I am Paul Ryan. I rep-
resent the 1st Congressional District of Wisconsin, and I want to
thank the witnesses right now for coming up and coming out of
your way to be here. Many of you traveled long distances to make
it here today, and we are really appreciative of this.

This is Dennis Kucinich, the ranking member of the subcommit-
tee, who came up from Cleveland, OH this morning. So Dennis, I
just want to thank you very, very much for coming up here today.

I will open with some brief opening statements and then we will
move on to the subcommittee testimony.

On the way to the hearing this morning—I live in Janesville—
I drove over, and the gas prices are going down. We come over on
Highway A and ES and D and 20 and you watch the gas pumps
on the way over here, and clearly southeastern Wisconsin is seeing
some relief in gas prices. Out at the intersection of Highway 20 and
Interstate 94, it is $1.72 for regular unleaded, but $1.72 is still
pretty darn high gas prices, but that is down, however, from as
high as $2.30 for premium unleaded, $2.08 for regular unleaded
that we have experienced here in southeastern Wisconsin as little
as just 2 weeks ago.

Although we have seen these reductions in the last few days, it
has not lessened the impact that it has had on our families, on our
seniors and our businesses since the first of June.

Every day our office has been confronted by letters, e-mails,
faxes, and media reports from people who have been hurt by the
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high gas prices. In fact, I think I got the biggest dose of it from
the 4th of July parades, where every other comment was directed
toward gas prices. When it takes about $40 or $50 to fill a gas
tank, most people are really pinched. These high gas prices have
taken a big bite out of the paychecks of working Americans and
small businesses in southeastern Wisconsin.

Economic studies of the effect of the high gas prices indicate that
without relief soon, they will create a drag on our local economy
and cause a ripple effect throughout the upper Midwest. I hope
that today’s hearing leads to a better understanding of the con-
sequences of these exorbitant prices for consumers and what we
can do to get and keep gas prices down.

Although rising gas prices are affecting an increasing number of
communities across the country, price spikes have been plaguing
southeastern Wisconsin since mid-May. The cost of gas rose on the
average of $1.48 a gallon in early May to $1.69 a gallon by May
12, and as I mentioned, to over $2 by the middle of June.

The Environmental Protection Agency’s Reformulated Gasoline
Program is of particular concern to this area. Half of the 1st Con-
gressional District lies within the EPA-designated ozone non-at-
tainment zone. Reformulated gasoline is the most important issue
for people in southeastern Wisconsin at this time, from my opinion
and just from the constituent response that we have been receiv-
ing, and it has been an issue like this for a good month and a half.

Small business owners and families in southeastern Wisconsin
want to know why they pay more for gasoline than any other re-
gion in the country, and at the height of this crisis was the fact
that Wisconsin consumers were paying an average of 40 cents a
gallon more for the price of gasoline than the national average.

I, along with Congressman Jim Sensenbrenner, released a report
from the CRS—which is the non-partisan research branch of Con-
gress—which has been widely cited throughout the last month and
a half. Nowhere in this report is collusion and price gouging listed
as an underlying cause for high prices. That indeed is the goal of
the ongoing Federal Trade Commission investigation.

But likewise, I have an internal report dated June 5, 2000 from
the Department of Energy, a document written from a policy direc-
tor to Deputy Secretary Glauthier. This memorandum summarized,
as did the CRS report, that rapidly increasing gas prices in the
Milwaukee area are a supply problem—‘‘high consumer demand
with low inventories.’’

And the Department of Energy memo goes on to be more specific:
‘‘The Milwaukee and Chicago supply situation are further affected
by: (a) an RFG formulation specific to the area that is more dif-
ficult to produce; (b) higher regional demand; (c) high regional re-
finery utilization rates; (d) limited alternative supply sources; (e)
limited transportation links; and (f) lower gasoline inventories rel-
ative to the rest of the country.’’

So a lot of research has been done on this topic since these gas
prices have been high. There are several convergent factors that
have contributed to this problem, and that is what we are here to
investigate today.

As many news accounts for the high gas prices have pointed out,
Wisconsin and Illinois use ethanol instead of MTBE which makes
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the phase II RFG blend relatively more expensive than the rest of
the country. It is very important to note that MTBE is no perfect
solution; MTBE causes ground water pollution had has clearly been
detrimental to the ground water systems around the country.

What seems odd to me is that given the unique regional con-
straints, the knowledge of short supply, and the knowledge that
RFG II will require more gas than before, the EPA still stands by
the estimates that gas prices were only to increase 5 to 8 cents per
gallon in Wisconsin. Clearly, there is an inconsistency between
what is reality and what the EPA has claimed.

Perhaps since 87 percent of the country’s RFG is blended with
MTBE instead of with ethanol, the EPA did not bother to calculate
the true cost of the impact on the Milwaukee/Chicago area, given
we have a different blend.

My second concern is that in southeastern Wisconsin that we
may be paying the price for other cities’ pollution. It is my under-
standing that because of regional wind patterns, much of the ozone
is blown into Wisconsin from places as far away as Texas. It seems
to me that in the case of ozone transport, Wisconsin receives a lot
more than we give.

The Lake Michigan Air Directors Consortium roughly estimates
that on bad days as much as two-thirds of the ozone in the Gary-
Chicago-Milwaukee area may come from outside the region from
areas such as southern Illinois, Kentucky, Tennessee, and Mis-
souri.

If one looks at the EPA’s own data on the sources of pollution,
it is clear where the vast majority of the problem is coming from.
These three charts that are over there—there are two over here to
my left and one over to the right—these charts are showing the
ozone emission patterns. These three charts show that the pollu-
tion program and the pollution picture is a very unique one.

If one looks at the EPA’s own data, you will see where the vast
majority of the problem is coming from. The majority of the pollu-
tion, as seen on these charts, is produced by counties in Chicago
and in Gary, IN. You can see Cook County and Lake County. If you
look at the orange portions of the charts in Indiana and Chicago,
those are the highest pollution emitting counties in our region.

Counties, however, such as Kenosha and Racine counties, al-
though in a non-attainment zone, are relatively insignificant con-
tributors to the overall pollution problem. Kenosha County, for ex-
ample, produces 1/100th of the amount of pollution that Cook
County, IL does.

As part of the EPA’s Clean Air Program, when a county is des-
ignated non-attainment for ozone, the EPA requires that all gaso-
line sold should be reformulated gasoline. Consequently, even coun-
ties such as Kenosha and Racine, which do not appreciably contrib-
ute to the ozone problem, are required to have reformulated gas.

Wisconsin is making strides at alleviating air pollution, a goal all
of us should share. But at some point it cannot do anything more
to clean its air unless other regions clean their air first. Making
the residents of southeastern Wisconsin accountable for other peo-
ple’s pollution in other regions is unreasonable. I recognize that the
physics of ozone transport is still very new and is very vaguely un-
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derstood, but it is my hope that the EPA takes this into account
when tightening the regulations around Milwaukee.

The cause for high gas prices seems very up front to me: it is a
problem of supply and demand and environmental regulation. I do
not understand why the administration’s recent investigations do
not turn up these same results that their earlier investigations did,
even though these preliminary reports from the Department of En-
ergy, from the Congressional Research Service, squarely outline
this fact. I believe we have had enough delay.

The goal of this hearing is not necessarily to point fingers at peo-
ple; the goal of this hearing is to find out what kind of devastation
these high gas prices have reaped upon Wisconsin consumers and
small businesses and local municipalities, find the source of this
gas price spike, and try and come up with solutions.

It is my fear that as the gas prices inevitably go down—as they
are doing now that Saudi Arabia is producing more barrels now;
we will see gas prices going down—it is my precise fear that we
do not learn from this problem, that we simply push the issue aside
once gas prices go down. The goal of public policy, indeed, the goal
of sound science and reasonable regulation, is to make sure that we
clean up our air and we do it in the most scientifically based, most
reasonable and common sense way possible, because all of us sup-
port the goal of clean air. We simply want to make sure that it is
done fairly, that it is done scientifically, and that it is done reason-
ably.

So hopefully, what we can gain from this understanding is that
we learn from the mistakes that may have been made, that we will
find out from the Federal Trade Commission investigation whether
or not price gouging has occurred, and that we hopefully learn a
lesson from this so we can avoid this kind of crisis from occurring
again, because when it comes down to it, this does hurt our local
economy.

[The prepared statement of Hon. Paul Ryan follows:]
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Mr. RYAN. With that, I would like to yield to the ranking Demo-
crat on the committee, Mr. Kucinich from Ohio.

Mr. KUCINICH. Thank you very much, Congressman Ryan. It is
a pleasure to be in your district and work with you on this matter
of great concern to the people in Wisconsin and also the people of
the Cleveland area I represent.

Coming in here today, I noticed that the prices at the Speedway
on Ohio and Washington Avenues were $1.65.9 for regular, $1.75.9,
and then $1.85.9. When I left Cleveland today, they were $1.56.9,
$1.58.9 and $1.68.9. So in some cases, there is a 9 to 17 cents dif-
ference between Cleveland and Wisconsin, and I can understand
why you are concerned.

I also understand the frustration and the concern many of the
citizens who are here today and people are feeling about this high
price of gasoline. The effect of high gas prices ripples through the
economy affecting consumers and commuters. And this area of the
country has seen some of the worst price hikes anywhere in the
Nation. That is one of the reasons why, when Mr. Ryan asked if
I would come here, of course I wanted to be here. I wanted to hear
from witnesses but also share with you some of the information
that we gathered.

Unfortunately, there are no easy reasons as to why the price of
gasoline—especially clean-burning fuel, otherwise known as refor-
mulated gasoline—is so high. A few weeks ago, the price of—we
will call it RFG—in the Chicago-Milwaukee area was about 50
cents higher than the price of conventional gasoline. Therefore,
many believe that the culprit in the price rise was RFG. Mr. Chair-
man, you have joined the Governor and others in asking a Federal
court to review the Clean Air Act rules covering RFG in southeast-
ern Wisconsin.

It has become increasingly apparent to me that we may want to,
while we are looking at this, look elsewhere for some of the prob-
lems with the high prices. Thirty percent of the Nation’s gasoline
consumption is clean-burning RFG. And outside of Chicago and
Milwaukee, the average price of reformulated gasoline is 2 cents
lower than conventional gasoline. Thus, the reformulated gasoline
requirements, in and of themselves, are not necessarily a major
contributing factor.

Since June 15, when the Department of Energy and the EPA
asked the Federal Trade Commission to investigate possible price
fixing, the wholesale price of RFG has dropped by over 38 cents per
gallon in Chicago and Milwaukee. So I think there is a sense in
which the pressure that Mr. Ryan, myself, Mr. LaTourette, and
others in the Congress have started to put on the oil companies
has, in fact, caused the prices to start to come back down.

The Oil Price Information System reported that the wholesale
price differential between RFG and conventional gasoline in nearby
cities has dropped to less than 1 cent a gallon in Chicago and 8
cents a gallon in Milwaukee. In other words, the price differential
at the pump is consistent with the EPA’s estimate that it would
cost 4 to 8 cents more to produce ethanol-based RFG. Thus, the
RFG requirements, as applied to this region, do not appear to be
the culprit.
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So the question remains why was the price for RFG in this re-
gion 50 cents higher than the price for conventional gasoline?

I mean, people in the Cleveland area—as you talked about dur-
ing the 4th of July—I was doing all these parades and people are
coming up to me shouting from the crowd: What about the gasoline
prices? And they know that there is something going on here and
this RFG just doesn’t explain the whole thing.

I think we should look closely—and Congress obviously is looking
closely—at the allegations of price fixing and price gouging by com-
panies that profited from the price increase. Last month, Public
Citizen released figures on the first quarter profits that showed
major oil companies had profit increases as much as 473 percent
over 1999 figures, and stock prices for the largest oil companies
since the beginning of the year have risen 14 percent since January
2000, and interestingly, the price for RFG dropped precipitously
since the Federal Trade Commission announced on June 15 that it
would be investigating the industry’s pricing practices.

Also of interest is the fact that while refiners were increasing
their profit margins in the United States, they were falling in Eu-
rope. Non-U.S. refining and marketing profits were down by 57
percent in the first quarter of the year, but U.S. refining and mar-
keting profits were up 68 percent in the same period.

Now, you take Exxon Mobil for example: its U.S. earnings on re-
fining and marketing skyrocketed by 194 percent in the first quar-
ter of 2000 as compared to the first quarter of 1999. But it was not
selling more gasoline, it was selling 6 percent less gasoline by vol-
ume. Meanwhile, its non-U.S. earnings fell by 61 percent while its
sales volume fell by 16 percent. I am interested in why there is
pressure on a refiner’s profits in Europe while the United States
refiners are having a profit bonanza. I look forward to the FTC’s
preliminary report on the issue which is due out in a few weeks.

Now, Mr. Chairman, a lot of the statement that I have relates
to concerns that I have expressed about how the oil companies
have manipulated this condition where the consumer demand is
the highest in the summer and they waited for the demand to be
at its peak and just socked it to the consumers, and then they turn
around and blame RFG. I have a lot of discussion about that; I am
not going to take the time to go through it, but I would ask for it
to be included in the record.

Mr. RYAN. Without objection.
Mr. KUCINICH. And also, in response to this concern, a number

of Members of Congress—myself included—have in the wings a bill
which is going to go after what we believe are windfall profits of
the oil companies, because we have to protect the consumers. I
know that is why you are here, and I applaud you for that, Mr.
Ryan, and that is why I came here to work with you, and we have
to make sure that the oil companies are not ripping off our con-
stituents. I mean, I think that is what is going on, and while I am
going to be interested in hearing from the witnesses about their
concerns about RFG, there is one final point I want to make.

There are health concerns which arose when the EPA announced
that they wanted to have reformulated gasoline. You know, I come
from Cleveland, which has a number of days where they are not
in attainment, and it is an industrial area which has suffered
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greatly from air pollution. We are proud of our industries but we
are not proud of our air pollution. And we have had serious health
problems in Ohio as a result of ozone and pollution in particular.

As a matter of fact, if you look at the U.S. maps of epidemiolog-
ical studies of increases in respiratory problems, you will see the
Cleveland area is one of the highest places in the country right
now. So you know, ozone is an invisible toxic gas and is a prime
ingredient in smog. And the American Lung Association explains
that

At levels routinely encountered in most American cities, ozone burns through cell
walls in lungs and airways. Tissues redden and swell. Cellular fluid seeps into the
lungs, and over time their elasticity drops, susceptibility to bacterial infection in-
creases, scars and lesions form in the airways. Breathing is rapid and painful. As
ozone levels rise, hospital admissions and emergency department visits do the same.
Children at summer camp lose the ability to breathe normally as ozone levels rise—
even when the air is clean by reference to a Federal standard—and these losses con-
tinue for up to a week.

That is from the Lung Association.
Now, the people of Wisconsin, according to information that my

staff came forward with, have paid a real health care cost for ozone
pollution. In October 1999, a report prepared by ABT Associates for
Clear the Air: the National Campaign Against Dirty Power esti-
mated that in the 6-month period between April and October 1997,
Wisconsin residents experienced 150,000 ozone-related asthma at-
tacks, 4,200 ozone-related visits to the emergency room, 1,400
ozone-related respiratory hospital admissions.

The same study estimated that in Racine County, alone, there
were 45 respiratory admissions, 135 visits to the emergency room,
5,319 asthma attacks, and 6,900 other symptoms attributable to
ozone during the 6-month period.

Residents are paying 8 cents a gallon at the pump to purchase
cleaner-burning fuel, that is true. But we also have to be aware
that the reason for this is to make sure that residents avoid expen-
sive hospital visits and to improve the quality of life by reducing
the number of asthma attacks and other ozone-related symptoms.
I do not think the people of Wisconsin or Ohio, or anywhere in this
country, should have to choose between clean air and affordable,
reasonably priced gasoline.

Unrestrained, the oil industry would be happy to sell us polluting
gasoline at extremely high prices—I mean, that is what they would
love to do so they could go along and attack RFG and turn around
and when it comes to profits say, Oh, I don’t know anything about
it. Well, we understand. You know, driving over here with the dep-
uty, he said, what do these oil companies think we are, stupid? We
know what is going on. Deputy Ericson, I appreciate that, because
that is what I am hearing in my district, too.

So I am pleased to know the FTC is going to be checking out the
oil industry’s pricing practices. Government can make sure that
consumers are getting clean-burning fuel at a reasonable price.
Otherwise, consumers may be forced to buy conventional gasoline
but be paying twice: at the pump and at the hospital.

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 12:10 Jun 11, 2001 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00028 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 C:\DOCS\72583.TXT HGOVREF1 PsN: HGOVREF1



25

I want to thank Congressman Ryan, again, for holding this hear-
ing. I applaud your dedication to the people of your district and I
look forward to the testimony today, and again, it is an honor to
work with you, Chairman Ryan.

[The prepared statement of Hon. Dennis J. Kucinich follows:]
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Mr. RYAN. Thank you. And I would like to submit to my friend
and colleague from Ohio that I think these ozone health problems
are even more of a reason for Gary and Chicago to clean up their
emissions as well.

Mr. KUCINICH. I am with you.
Mr. RYAN. I would like to introduce our witnesses now, and then

we will swear them in and start testimony.
First we have Francis Lyons, who is the regional administrator

from Region V—which is this region—from the U.S. Environmental
Protection Agency. Then we will hear from Michael Koerber, the
technical director from the Lake Michigan Air Directors Consor-
tium; Jerry Taylor, the director of Natural Resources at the Cato
Institute; and Sheriff William McReynolds, who is the sheriff here
in Racine County; and Darwin Greenwald, who is the owner of
North Star Shell in Mukwonago. Thank you, all you gentlemen, for
coming.

Would you please stand and take the oath?
[Witnesses sworn.]
Mr. RYAN. We will try and conform with the 5-minute rule, and

I understand that everybody brought written testimony. Without
objection, we will have all the written testimony from each of the
witnesses included in the record. Please feel free to stray from your
written testimony in providing your oral testimony, and we will
have this light here which will show you the 5-minute rule. And
we will start with you, Mr. Lyons.

STATEMENTS OF FRANCIS X. LYONS, REGIONAL ADMINIS-
TRATOR, REGION V, U.S. ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION
AGENCY; MICHAEL KOERBER, TECHNICAL DIRECTOR, LAKE
MICHIGAN AIR DIRECTORS CONSORTIUM; JERRY TAYLOR,
DIRECTOR, NATURAL RESOURCE STUDIES, CATO INSTI-
TUTE; WILLIAM L. McREYNOLDS, SHERIFF, RACINE COUNTY
SHERIFF’S DEPARTMENT; AND DARWIN GREENWALD, GAS
STATION OWNER, MUKWONAGO, WI

Mr. LYONS. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, Congressman
Kucinich, and members of the subcommittee for this invitation to
appear here today. I appreciate having the opportunity to share
what we know about the recent sharp increases in gasoline prices,
particularly in the Midwestern part of the country. I will also ex-
plain the Environmental Protection Agency’s efforts, in coordina-
tion with the Department of Energy and the Federal Trade Com-
mission, to address this situation.

Mr. Chairman, first and foremost, we are very concerned that
consumers receive the air quality benefits of the clean-burning gas-
oline, also known as reformulated gasoline, or RFG. They should
receive these benefits of this program at a fair and reasonable
price. In the following testimony, I will show that the cost of pro-
ducing RFG does not account for the extremely high-priced dif-
ferentials we have seen in the Chicago and Milwaukee areas.

As EPA reviewed the various requests for waivers from the RFG
program, factors such as the pipeline, tank turnover, and patents
were examined. We do not believe that these factors adequately ex-
plain the price differentials that we have seen in the Chicago and
Milwaukee areas.
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Let me begin briefly with a history of the RFG program. When
Congress passed the Clean Air Act Amendments of 1990, it put
into place a number of programs to achieve cleaner motor vehicles
and cleaner fuels. These programs have been highly successful in
protecting public health by reducing harmful exhaust from the tail
pipes of motor vehicles.

In the 1990 amendments, Congress struck a balance between ve-
hicle and fuel emission control programs after extensive delibera-
tion. The RFG program was designed to serve multiple national
goals, including air quality improvement, enhanced energy security
by extending the gasoline supply through the use of oxygenates,
and encouraging the use of domestically produced renewable en-
ergy sources.

Congress established the overall requirements of the RFG pro-
gram by identifying the specific cities in which the fuel would be
required, specific performance standards, and an oxygenate re-
quirement. The oil industry, States, oxygenate producers, and other
stakeholders were involved in the development of the RFG regula-
tions in 1991 through a successful regulatory negotiation.

EPA published the final regulations establishing the detailed re-
quirements of the two-phase program in early 1994. Thus, the oil
companies and other fuel providers have had 6 years to prepare for
the second phase of the program that began this year. In addition,
the oil industry has been involved in an EPA RFG implementation
advisory work group since 1997 and at no time during those discus-
sions did the companies raise concerns about production, supply, or
distribution problems that might occur.

The first phase of the Federal reformulated gas program intro-
duced cleaner gasoline in January 1995, primarily to help reduce
vehicle emissions that cause ozone and toxic pollution in our cities.
Unhealthy smog levels are a significant concern in this country
with over 100 million people living in 36 areas currently violating
the 1-hour ozone standard.

The Federal RFG program is required by Congress in 10 metro-
politan areas which have the most serious air pollution levels. Al-
though not required to participate, some areas in the northeast, in
Kentucky, Texas, and Missouri have elected to join in or opt into
the RFG program as a cost-effective measure to help combat air
pollution in their States. At this time approximately 30 percent of
the country’s gasoline consumption is cleaner-burning RFG.

The Clean Air Act Amendments of 1990 also required that RFG
contain 2 percent minimum oxygen content by weight. Neither the
Clean Air Act nor EPA requires the use of any specific oxygenate.
Both ethanol and MTBE are used in the current RFG program,
with fuel providers choosing to use either. Ethanol, however, is
used exclusively in RFG in the upper Midwest, such as the Chicago
and Milwaukee area.

Ambient monitoring data from the first year of the RFG program
in 1995 confirm that RFG is working. RFG areas showed signifi-
cant decreases in vehicle-related tail pipe emissions. One of the air
toxics controlled by RFG is benzene, a known human carcinogen.
The benzene level at air monitors in 1995 in RFG areas showed the
most dramatic declines, with a median reduction of 38 percent from
the previous year.
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The emission reductions which can be attributed to the RFG pro-
gram are the equivalent of taking 16 million cars off of the road.
About 75 million people are breathing cleaner air because of the
RFG program. Since this program began 5 years ago, it has re-
sulted in annual reductions of smog-forming pollutants of at least
105,000 tons and toxic air pollutants by at least 24,000 tons.

As required by the Clean Air Act, the first phase of RFG program
began in 1995 and the second phase in January of this year. As an
example of the benefits, in Chicago, EPA estimates that the RFG
phase II program will result in annual reductions of 8,000 tons of
smog-forming pollutants and 2,000 tons of toxic vehicle emissions,
benefiting almost 8 million citizens in the Chicago area facing some
of the worst smog pollution in the Nation. This is the equivalent
of eliminating emissions from 1.2 million cars in the State of Illi-
nois.

In early June, as gas prices rose, particularly in the Midwest,
EPA and the Department of Energy invited the Midwest Oil Refin-
ers to a meeting in Washington, DC. Simultaneously, EPA, the De-
partment of Energy, and the Energy Information Agency sent two
teams of technical experts to the Midwest to investigate the situa-
tion and talk to the refiners, distributors, pipeliners, jobbers, termi-
nal operators, and retail outlets.

Following those meetings—which occurred on June 12 and June
13—EPA Administrator Browner and Department of Energy Sec-
retary Richardson sent a joint letter on June 15 to Chairman
Pitofsky requesting that the Federal Trade Commission conduct a
full and expedited formal investigation into the pricing of RFG in
Chicago and Milwaukee.

Since June 15, the wholesale price of reformulated gas has
dropped by over 38 cents per gallon in Chicago and Milwaukee.
The Oil Price Information Systems has reported that the wholesale
price differential between RFG and conventional gasoline in nearby
cities has dropped to less than 1 cent a gallon in Chicago and 8
cents a gallon in Milwaukee.

In our discussions, representatives of oil companies listed a num-
ber of factors which they believed contributed to the price differen-
tial between RFG and conventional gasoline in the Midwest. These
included: the additional cost of producing RFG phase II; temporary
shutdown of the Explorer Pipeline; the difficulty with replacing
winter gas with summer blends; and the Unocal patents. I would
like to now just discuss briefly each of these factors and show why
EPA believes that even taken together, they do not account for the
high gasoline prices.

Mr. RYAN. Mr. Lyons, if I could, in the interest of letting the
other witnesses testify, if you could just briefly summarize those
other five factors.

Mr. LYONS. Yes, I will, Mr. Chairman.
On June 26—this relates to the production costs—on June 26 the

average retail price of conventional gasoline across the country was
$1.64 per gallon. EPA has calculated that based on the Energy In-
formation Agency and OPIS surveys, that the average retail price
of RFG II everywhere, except in Chicago and Milwaukee, was $1.65
a gallon, while the average retail price in Chicago and Milwaukee
was $2.08 per gallon.
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EPA strongly disagrees, Mr. Chairman, that RFG is responsible
for increases in the gasoline prices in the Midwest. We have con-
sistently said that the RFG program would account for perhaps 4
to 8 cents per gallon in the increased prices, but it is important to
bear in mind, Mr. Chairman, that is based on the entire RFG pro-
gram, phase I and phase II included. Phase II, which began at the
retail outlets on June 1, 2000, we estimate that is only a couple of
pennies a gallon due to the phase II.

An analysis by Bonner and Moore Management Science, a na-
tionally recognized firm that specializes in refinery cost analysis,
estimated that RFG I would add 3 to 5 cents more per gallon to
the average cost, compared to conventional gasoline, and subse-
quent studies estimate that RFG II would add 1 to 2 cents to the
average cost of RFG I, or 4 to 7 cents to the average cost of conven-
tional gasoline.

Let me just briefly, Mr. Chairman, address the temporary shut-
down of the Explorer Pipeline. EPA investigated the situation with
the Explorer Pipeline to respond to the waiver request we had re-
ceived and we would like to share our findings.

The Explorer Pipeline has historically provided 10 to 15 percent
of the RFG supply for the Chicago-Milwaukee area. The outage of
the pipeline in mid-March meant a loss of 108,000 barrels of RFG
destined for the Chicago area. Chicago consumes about 200,000
barrels of gasoline a day; thus, the RFG loss due to the Explorer
Pipeline outage was less than 1 day’s RFG needs for the Chicago
area.

So again, Mr. Chairman, we do not attribute the temporary shut-
down of the Explorer Pipeline to account for the wholesale price in-
creases as well.

I am trying to summarize my testimony as much as possible, Mr.
Chairman.

If I could briefly address tank turnover. Tank turnover is re-
ferred to the need to replace winter gasoline in terminal storage
with summer blends. Fuel providers have been doing this for over
10 years to comply with summertime gasoline volatility require-
ments. This normally begins in April and, as required by regula-
tion, the tanks at the terminals must meet all summertime RFG
requirements as of May 1. Nothing changed this year from any
other year, so we would not attribute that to account for the spike
in gasoline prices.

And finally, the Unocal patent. EPA has heard comments that
the impact of the Unocal patent might bear some responsibility.
While we understand that this matter may be in litigation, refiners
have told us in meetings with them that they are able to produce
RFG that is not subject to the patents. In our discussions with re-
finers and with Unocal, no one has identified any cost or supply
issues related to the patent that could in any way explain the price
increases for RFG that we have seen.

And finally, if I could briefly address the waiver issues. In recent
weeks, there have been many calls for EPA to waive the RFG
phase II requirements in Milwaukee and Chicago. The RFG regula-
tions provide for an administrative waiver under very limited cir-
cumstances, extreme and unusual circumstances, such as acts of
God or natural disasters, where the refiner or importer is unable
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to comply with the RFG requirements, despite their exercise of due
diligence and appropriate planning.

Various criteria for an administrative waiver under the regula-
tions have not been met in the Milwaukee or Chicago area, so EPA
has treated all of the requests for waivers as requests for enforce-
ment discretion. Enforcement discretion is normally used in situa-
tions such as occurred recently in St. Louis earlier this spring
when a short-term shutdown of the Explorer Pipeline led to actual
and acute shortages in the St. Louis area where the pipeline sup-
plies 70 percent of the fuel delivered to the St. Louis region.

For Chicago and Milwaukee, the supply of RFG continues to be
adequate and prices are going down. Our refiners have strongly
recommended that EPA not grant the RFG waivers. It is highly un-
certain what effect a waiver would have on supply and prices, and
refiners would need to make adjustments and switch gears, impos-
ing short-term costs and the possibility of additional supply prob-
lems.

No RFG phase I currently exists right now and supplies of con-
ventional gasoline are tight as well. So waiving the RFG phase II
requirements, under these kinds of circumstances, could exacerbate
the supply and price situation in the Midwest for both RFG and
conventional.

In closing, Mr. Chairman, I would like to reiterate the following
points.

Clean-burning RFG is providing public health benefits to almost
75 million citizens nationally and nearly 8 million in the Chicago
area alone.

EPA believes that the cost of producing RFG II does not account
for the extreme prices being paid in the Midwest. The pipeline dis-
ruption, the tankage issue, the Unocal patents and its implications,
as well as ethanol use, have all been analyzed. EPA does not be-
lieve that these factors adequately explain the price increases we
have seen in recent weeks.

We are concerned that consumers are paying these high prices
for RFG.

This concludes my prepared statement, Mr. Chairman.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Lyons follows:]
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Mr. RYAN. Thank you, Mr. Lyons.
Mr. Koerber.
Mr. KOERBER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Congressman

Kucinich. My name is Michael Koerber. I am the technical director
for the Lake Michigan Air Directors Consortium.

The consortium is a non-profit organization formed by the States
of Illinois, Indiana, Wisconsin, and Michigan in 1989. The main
purpose of the consortium is to provide technical assessments for
and assistance to its member States on air quality issues and to
provide a forum for its member States to discuss air quality issues.
The consortium’s major pollutants of concern are ozone and its pre-
cursors, and the primary geographic focus is the area encompassed
by its member States, in particular the Lake Michigan region.

Since 1989 the consortium has supported the collection of air
quality and meteorological measurements in the Lake Michigan re-
gion, the development of a regional inventory of ozone precursor
emissions, and the application of mathematical computer models.
Our study of ozone in the Lake Michigan region led to three major
findings.

No. 1, ozone transport is a major problem in the eastern half of
the United States and in the Lake Michigan region. On many hot
summer days, southerly and southwesterly winds bring not only
heat and humidity into the Lake Michigan region, but also polluted
air. The air entering the Lake Michigan region on these days can
be as much as 0.08 to 0.10 parts per million which is about three-
quarters of the current Federal 1-hour air quality standard for
ozone of 0.12 parts per million.

The figure in my testimony shows the ozone concentrations en-
tering the Lake Michigan region on a hot summer day. As can be
seen by the color scale, these ozone concentrations coming in from
the west and the south are on the order of 80 to 100 parts per bil-
lion, or 0.08 to 0.10 parts per million.

Transport within the Lake Michigan region also determines
which areas locally receive the highest ozone levels. On days with
southerly winds, the highest ozone occurs in eastern Wisconsin, as
is seen in the figure in the lower left-hand corner. On days with
southwesterly winds, the highest ozone occurs in western Michi-
gan, as seen in the figure in the middle. On days with light winds,
the highest ozone occurs close to the major urban areas of Chicago
and Milwaukee, as seen in the figure in the lower right-hand cor-
ner.

Our second major finding is that 1-hour ozone air quality levels
in the Lake Michigan region have improved in the past 10 years.
The number of monitoring stations recording a violation of the 1-
hour standard has decreased from 25 to 6 over the last 10 years.
The magnitude of the peak 1-hour violation has decreased from
about 0.19 parts per million to 0.13 parts per million.

The figure on the left shows the monitoring stations which cur-
rently violate the 1-hour ozone air quality standard, and the figure
on the right shows the monitoring stations which violated the 1-
hour standard 10 years ago. As you can see, there has been a dra-
matic decrease in both the number as well as the magnitude of 1-
hour violations in the Lake Michigan region.

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 12:10 Jun 11, 2001 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00052 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 C:\DOCS\72583.TXT HGOVREF1 PsN: HGOVREF1



49

Our third major finding is that additional efforts are needed to
provide for attainment of the 1-hour and 8-hour ozone standards.
Despite the improvement in 1-hour ozone air quality levels, several
sites in eastern Wisconsin remain above the 1-hour standard. The
figure on the left, again, shows the monitoring stations in the Lake
Michigan region which currently violate the 1-hour standard.

Furthermore, current 8-hour ozone levels are above EPA’s new 8-
hour ozone standard at many sites throughout the Lake Michigan
region, and this is shown in the figure on the right-hand side.

In conclusion, ozone is a public health issue in the Lake Michi-
gan region, and the Lake Michigan States are committed to work-
ing together to achieve clean air. Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Koerber follows:]
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Mr. RYAN. I think those are fascinating maps. I would like to add
that you asked that these maps also be included in the record sepa-
rately.

Dr. Taylor.
Mr. TAYLOR. Good morning. I would like to thank Congressman

Kucinich and Congressman Ryan for the opportunity to testify
today on the effect that Federal regulations have had on gasoline
prices in the Milwaukee-Chicago area.

My testimony argues that there is absolutely, positively, without
a doubt, not one bit of mystery about why gasoline prices have
gone up about $1 a gallon over the past year in this area. The Mil-
waukee-Chicago market is suffering from a shortage of gasoline,
and this shortage is entirely responsible for the surge in prices, and
a little bit of economics 101 could explain exactly this matter.

As the EPA and the Department of Energy are fond of pointing
out, supplies of gasoline as of early June in this area were about
what they were in 1998, and that is absolutely correct, but that is
only part of the story. Demand for gasoline in the Milwaukee-Chi-
cago area has grown by about 4 percent over the past year.

Now, this might seem minor and inconsequential to anyone who
does not understand the economics of this industry, but it is actu-
ally quite important, because demand for gasoline is inelastic in
the short run. That is, it takes a large increase in the price of gaso-
line to reduce consumer demand even a little bit. People do not
drive less because the price of gasoline per gallon goes up a nickel,
a dime, or a quarter; it has to go up a lot just to get us to drive
a little less.

Economists, for instance, calculate that if prices go up by about
1 percent, consumer demand will decrease in the short run by only
about 1/20th of 1 percent. Thus, if local gasoline supplies are 4 per-
cent below where they need to be to meet unmoderated consumer
demand—the figure most market analysts believe to be correct for
the Milwaukee-Chicago area—prices would have to jump by about
100 percent in order to prevent 1970’s-style gas lines and spot
shortages.

Now, there is absolutely no dispute about these two facts: one,
that supplies are no higher than they were last year, and two, that
demand has increased. And the 4 percent demand figure comes
from AAA. That should pretty much set to rest the question of
whether economics can explain this, but there are other mysteries.

What is responsible for the shortfall in supply? Three things:
OPEC, pipeline breakdowns, and environmental mandates. First,
because of OPEC production decisions, the cost that refiners are
paying for crude oil has risen by about 48 cents per gallon of gaso-
line over the past year and a half, so that neatly explains about
half of the price increase.

Second, two of the main gasoline pipelines serving the area have
broken down, as has already been pointed out. The alternative
ways of getting gasoline into the region, trucks and barges, are
very costly and insufficient to fully make up for the shortfall. Ac-
cordingly, economists at the Congressional Research Service cal-
culate that the pipeline problems are responsible for about 25 cents
of the dollar’s worth of price increase.
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Third, the Milwaukee-Chicago area, beginning June 1—as has
been discussed—was forced to sell nothing but ethanol blended re-
formulated gasoline, a fuel sold nowhere else in the Nation. This
has spawned several problems.

Problem one, whenever new gasoline mandates are imposed on
a market, an adjustment period almost always takes place. Refin-
ers and merchant facilities need time to figure out their place in
the marketplace, their role in it, profit opportunities, and to learn
the most efficient ways to deliver the new products to consumers.
This shakeout almost always results in initial price shocks, as it
did in California in 1996.

To argue that the industry has had 6 years of warning and
should have operated perfectly at the whim of Congress is silly.
Whenever new mandates, especially as breathtaking as these have
been, are imposed on an area, there will be an initial shakeout. It
will be temporary, but it will have price implications and it always
has in the past.

Problem two, thanks to pressure from the farm lobby, the refor-
mulated gasoline sold in this area is blended with ethanol rather
than MTBE. Because ethanol evaporates easily, unburned evapo-
rated fuel is a major contributor to smog. The gasoline intended for
blending must be specially prepared so as to minimize ethanol
evaporation rates.

This has sparked a host of complications. Because of its unique
characteristics, this fuel must be segregated from other gasoline all
the way up the transportation system, which drives up costs and
restricts the ability of refiners to deliver it to market. And because
manufacturing gasoline for ethanol blending is so different from
manufacturing conventional gasoline, refiners find it costly and
time-consuming to switch from producing one type of fuel or an-
other. Thus, the industry cannot quickly move to address spot
shortages due to a shortage of ethanol-blended reformulated gaso-
line.

Now, I take a moment here to note that this has nothing to do
with the cost of production. To dwell excessively about how much
it costs, a few cents more, to produce ethanol, as if that alone
should dictate what ethanol-blended gasoline prices should be, is
economic silliness. There are a lot more things that go into the cost
of gasoline at the pump than the cost of production.

Economists at the Congressional Research Service, like econo-
mists everywhere who have spent any time looking at this market,
understand this and calculate that the problems of ethanol-blended
reformulated gasoline are responsible for about 25 cents out of that
dollar price increase. Thus, we can explain everything here of the
dollar price hike per gallon of gasoline in mid-June: 50 cents is due
to OPEC, 25 cents due to pipeline ruptures, and 25 cents due to
environmental mandates.

That prices began dropping at June 15 is no mystery, either.
While we could argue that an investigation was launched at that
time and that obviously explains it, I could also argue that the Bal-
timore Orioles began losing on June 15 and attribute that to the
reason why gasoline prices went down.

The main reason prices go down is when prices for something go
up as much as they have for this gasoline in this market, profit op-
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portunities are available to anybody who can get this blended gaso-
line in here. Every barge and truck that was not busy was cor-
ralled into bringing gasoline to market. Every refiner that can
switch production, switched from conventional gasoline to this eth-
anol-blended reformulated gasoline. That is what high prices do in
an economy: it signals the producers that profit opportunities can
be made by meeting demand that is being unmet.

So it is the natural course of economics, of supply and demand,
that explains why prices began to go down after they peaked at
about $2.30 a gallon. It would have been shocking had they not
gone down, because it would have meant that there was absolutely
no opportunity in the refinery business to shift production. There
was, and it is costly and it took time, but it has occurred.

So while government cannot take the blame for or do much about
three-quarters of the price spike, it can take steps to address the
25 cent price increase that has occurred temporarily due to these
environmental mandates. First, Congress should repeal the refor-
mulated gasoline mandate in its entirety. It accomplishes abso-
lutely nothing in the way of air quality.

The fuel injection systems that replaced conventional carburetors
in cars built since 1983 included computerized oxygen sensors to
determine when the fuel-air mix is optimized from an emissions
perspective. This is all by way of saying that by automatically mix-
ing gasoline in such a way as to minimize carbon monoxide emis-
sions, fuel injectors accomplish through technology what the man-
dated reformulated gasoline attempts to accomplish via fuel design.
They are redundant approaches.

Eric Stork, the head of EPA’s Mobile Source Air Pollution Con-
trol Program from 1970 to 1978, told the New York Times recently
that reformulated gasoline was a good idea 30 years ago but in cars
built since 1983, the fuel is ‘‘obsolete and pointless.’’

Second, refinery margins are tight because refining capacity con-
tinues to shrink. Because of onerous environmental regulatory bur-
dens, the refining business is simply not profitable. No new refiner-
ies have been built in 30 years and plants continue to shut down
even while demand increases.

Congress should relieve the regulatory burdens facing the refin-
ing industry in two ways: First, it should heed the advice of the
National Petroleum Council, an official advisory body to the Sec-
retary of Energy, and shelve the new fuel mandates in the works
that could cause a national repeat of the Milwaukee-Chicago expe-
rience.

Second, Congress should direct EPA to cease and desist from
spelling out in painful bureaucratic detail exactly how companies
go about meeting environmental standards. Instead it should just
simply set standards and allow companies to meet them in any
manner it chooses. Economists believe that this simple change
could reduce regulatory costs on refiners by about 80 percent. This
would go a long way toward attracting important needed invest-
ments in this industry, investments that are crucial to the supply
of plentiful, affordable gasoline.

On a final note, the idea that the price fixing or price gouging
charge has residence because oil profits have gone up recently is
another example, I think, of not understanding markets. Prices are
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means by which we allocate scarce goods. If you are an infra-mar-
ginal supplier of gasoline in the Milwaukee-Chicago area, you cer-
tainly made a lot of money. You lost about that much money in
1998 when prices collapsed through the floor, and nobody held
press conferences about that.

This is an industry that has historically been less profitable than
the average industrial sector in the United States over the past 20
years, but the high prices were absolutely necessary to allocate a
scarce good. Even if gasoline is only a few percent below where it
needs to be to meet unmoderated consumer demand is enough,
given the inelasticities of demand, to cause shortages if prices do
not go up.

There are only two ways of allocating scarce goods: we can let
prices do it, or we can let politicians do it. If we let politicians do
it by controlling prices and allocating and rationing the stuff, we
get price lines and we get pumps that run dry. I believe despite the
dislocations that occurred here were painful to everybody, that they
were preferable to those that occurred in the 1970’s which would
be the national course of results if we impose windfall profits taxes
or try to second guess market prices.

Thank you for the opportunity to testify, and I will certainly look
forward to answering any questions you have.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Taylor follows:]
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Mr. RYAN. Thank you, Mr. Taylor. I appreciate it.
[Applause.]
Mr. RYAN. I see some agree with you. For the audience, we try

to get all sides of the view here in our hearings, and I think it is
very important to hear from each side. Clearly, there is disagree-
ment as to the source of the price, and as to the science of the regu-
lation. That is the purpose of having a hearing, to hear from all
sides involved to try and get to the heart of the matter, and I think
it is very good that we have such a rich composition of different
viewpoints here on the panel.

Now I would like to turn to you, Sheriff McReynolds. I know you
guys are all sharing one microphone there; if you could just bring
that in front of you, please indulge us, Sheriff McReynolds.

Sheriff MCREYNOLDS. Good morning, members of the subcommit-
tee. Thank you for inviting me here today and giving me the oppor-
tunity to explain how high gas prices affect our community here in
Racine County.

The Racine County Sheriff’s Department has been serving the
county since 1836. Perhaps 164 years ago, Congress convened field
hearings like this one when the price of steel to make horseshoes
went up, but times have changed dramatically from the days of
horses and buggies. Today the sheriff’s department has a sophisti-
cated fleet of motor vehicles, several patrol boats, and even snow-
mobiles which, when in season, run consistently 7 days a week,
some 24 hours, and rely on gasoline to keep moving.

As the modes of transportation that the sheriff’s department uses
have changed in the past century, so has the nature of crime here
in Racine County. Today Racine County, like many other counties
in the United States, faces the threats of gang violence and the
crimes related to drug abuse and drug usage, for example. The de-
partment has initiated a successful and broad range of programs,
not only to fight crime but to prevent it as well. These include the
Metro Drug Enforcement programs, a Gang Awareness program,
the community oriented policing services, Deputy Friendly, and
DARE, among other types of programs to address this need.

Funding is critical to assure that the department can successfully
run these programs, investigate crimes, enforce traffic laws, oper-
ate the county jail, and to maintain a law enforcement presence
and availability throughout Racine County on a 24-hour basis. This
is my first priority.

Funding for the sheriff’s department comes from local residents’
tax revenue. The recent high gas prices are straining and do have
an effect on the Racine County Sheriff’s Department budget. We
have calculated that the increase in fuel prices for the department’s
motor vehicles will cost somewhere over $25,000 in excess of budg-
eted amounts for 2000. And if I may add that if the price holds at
what it is today for what we pay, this budgeted amount will be
overrun by over $46,000. In the $25,000 estimate we did try to con-
clude that maybe prices will continue to go down. This is money
that should be spent on policing and preventing criminal acts.

Fire departments, city police departments, public works depart-
ments all depend on cars and trucks and gasoline to get their jobs
done. For both the quality of life and the safety of Racine County,
I hope that none of these services is forced to cut back because of
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the impact high gas prices have on their budgets. The extra money
needed for gas this year has to come from somewhere. One way to
make up for the increase is to cut back on vital programs or to di-
rect our patrol cars to drive less; the other way, naturally, is raise
taxes. Neither of these are good options.

Businesses pass cost increase to consumers. My business, the
consumers are the residents of Racine County, and increased costs
are passed down through tax increases.

From a personal perspective, I think it is unfair that local taxes
should have to increase to pay for more expensive gas because of
new Federal regulations, such as the EPA’s reformulated gas man-
date. In my view, it is double taxation. As an individual, I not only
am paying more for gas because of EPA regulations, but I am pay-
ing more in local taxes to support these essential community serv-
ices that must also pay higher gas prices.

On a separate note, I think it is important to note that the State
of Wisconsin excise tax on motor vehicle fuel is 26.4 cents per gal-
lon; the Federal Government tax on motor vehicle fuel is 18.4 cents
per gallon. For Wisconsin residents, that is an extra 44.8 cents per
gallon. If the average retail price per gallon of gas is now around
$1.70 in our area, over one-quarter of that price is tax. If I am pay-
ing more at the pump because of fuel excise taxes and for new
clean air regulations, I also have to pay more in income and prop-
erty taxes to pay for the higher costs of services due to higher gas
prices. Does that mean I am getting taxed three times now?

I am willing to pay for a clean environment, but the EPA must
understand that its actions in Washington, DC, have ramifications
throughout the local communities. There must be ways to help
these agencies with responsibilities to the public, such as mine, to
mitigate these costs or give us relief from the reformulated gas
mandate.

I am seeing the regulation burden firsthand as a result of in-
creasing fuel costs for the Racine Sheriff’s Department. I think the
public needs to be aware of all the unintended consequences associ-
ated with each new formula of gasoline called for by the EPA. As
I see it, their safety depends on it.

Mr. Chairman, thank you again for this opportunity to present
my views before this distinguished committee.

[The prepared statement of Sheriff McReynolds follows:]
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Mr. RYAN. Thank you, Sheriff.
Now we will go to Mr. Greenwald. Your station is in Mukwonago.

Correct?
Mr. Greenwald. Correct.
Mr. RYAN. Mr. Greenwald, please.
Mr. GREENWALD. I would like to thank you, Congressmen Ryan

and Kucinich for the opportunity to express to you the various fac-
tors that I am aware of that have caused increases in gasoline
prices at my gas stations and its effect on my business. I feel I am
here to put a human face to the policies that are made by the EPA
in Washington, DC, and how their ramifications are felt down to
the local consumer.

I own two gas stations, a Citgo station and a Shell station, in the
Village of Mukwonago, which is located in Waukesha County, WI,
which are located on the non-attainment border and are required
by the EPA to sell reformulated Tier II gasoline. Six miles down
the road from my stations in the Village of East Troy, which is in
the county of Walworth, WI, the stations are allowed to sell con-
ventional gasoline.

The wholesale cost of gasoline began skyrocketing in May 2000.
This was a result of the decrease in supply of gas as the gasoline
terminals prepared for the Tier II reformulated gasoline, as re-
quired by the EPA. The terminals were draining their supply of the
old reformulated gasoline and cleaning them out in preparation for
the Tier II gas to be ready for the June 1, 2000 deadline.

The decrease in supply of reformulated gasoline was so great
that during the months of May and June 2000, I was not able to
get gasoline for my Shell station from their terminal in Milwaukee.
Instead, I had to pay extra freight costs in having the gasoline de-
livered to me from the Chicago terminals. This happened to me
seven times in May and June. The additional cost of shipping this
gas from Illinois resulted in an increase in my cost of over 11⁄2
cents a gallon. This is in addition to the higher base price of gaso-
line from Chicago, resulting in the wholesale cost of gas to me
being 21⁄2 to 5 cents higher than what it would have cost me if I
was able to get it out of Milwaukee.

This was being caused by a decrease in supply due to the EPA’s
Tier II mandate; I had not had a problem with this in the past.

Another factor in the rising price of reformulated gasoline is that
the Tier II gasoline costs more to produce. I have read where the
EPA estimated the cost to produce the Tier II gas at 5 to 8 cents
a gallon.

It is also my understanding that the EPA has not released any
cost benefit analysis for the new reformulated gasoline, and that
the EPA has not shown any scientific analysis it used to justify the
formula changes and the higher costs. This leads me to believe that
the EPA did not really do their homework on the additional cost
but just sent down the mandate and let the chips fall.

I believe there are other factors that have caused prices to in-
crease, such as the higher cost of crude oil, breakdowns of supply
pipelines, rising cost of ethanol, the cost of refiners paying Unocal
after they won the court case against six of the Nation’s largest re-
finers for infringement on the patent of the formula for the new re-
formulated gasoline—which is also something else that bothers me,
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how the EPA can require that only a certain type of gasoline can
be used and it can only be made the way Unocal makes it. This
would be like the government saying you can only own a computer
if it has Microsoft software on it.

I realize the EPA and many blame big oil for the price gouging.
I have a hard time seeing these leaders of oil companies getting to-
gether in a smoke-filled room and deciding to gouge the Milwaukee
and Chicago markets. There is always someone who will try to
lower the price to beat the competition. I know that is the way it
works in Mukwonago and with every other station owner I know.
I cannot imagine getting together with my competitors in
Mukwonago and trying to gouge our community. The meeting
would never happen, and even if it did happen, it would not have
any lasting effect.

Whatever the cause is, I know for sure that the effect of the
EPA’s mandate had been devastating to my business. Both of our
stations are fairly new: the Citgo is 31⁄2 years old and the Shell is
11⁄2 years old. Both are trying to get established in the already
competitive market. It used to be that my competition was the
other stations in town; now with the EPA changing the rules in the
middle of the game, my biggest competition is with the stations
across the county line.

Over the past 2 months I have seen them sell their conventional
gas for up to 30 cents a gallon cheaper than I was. They were sell-
ing it for less than I was paying for it. People flocked across the
county line to get their gasoline. Numerous times every day, people
stopped at my station to purchase maybe $1 or $2 worth of gas just
to get enough so they could go down the road to buy the conven-
tional gas. Many of my regular customers, even friends, left and
said they would be back when things settled down.

At the conventional gas stations, their lines at the pumps would
often overflow out into the streets. People are filling their vehicles
and numerous gas cans with conventional gas, creating mobile
bombs on the road. There are even times when police have to direct
traffic around these conventional gas stations. One station owner
was quoted on the news saying that his conventional gas sales
were up over 200 percent; at the same time, my sales were down
38 and 39 percent at both stations, as shown on the chart provided.

During the month of May, business is supposed to begin to pick
up for the summer, but as you can see by this chart, this year the
opposite has happened, and June 2000 was the worst month in
over 14 months.

One loophole in the EPA’s mandate is that they can require us
to sell the reformulated gasoline, but they are not requiring anyone
to purchase it, and this is putting me out of business. To make
matters worse, the gas that we have been selling for the most part
has been sold at a break-even point or even at a loss. Much of the
last part of May and the month of June, we sold gas at both sta-
tions making a gross profit of only 21⁄2 to 31⁄2 percent. When you
consider that when someone pays with a major credit card, I have
to pay a 3 percent processing fee, I am, at best, breaking even on
those sales.
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Forty-seven percent of the purchases made at the Citgo station
were with a credit card, and 53 percent at the Shell station, so on
all those sales I either broke even or lost money.

If we were to try and match the prices of the conventional gas,
we would be out of business by now. We have tried to be as low
as possible on our gas prices, hoping to hang onto some of our cus-
tomers, and attempt to make up for the loss of the income with
convenience store sales, but it is not enough. It is interesting to
note that back when we were selling gas at 89 cents a gallon, our
gross profit margin was higher than it is now.

Our business continues to spiral downward. We have tried talk-
ing to our local bank to get some help, but with both stations being
so new, there is not much equity built up in them, and they, too,
seem hesitant about the future of the gas business in our town. We
have been forced to reduce expenses to a bare minimum, to a point
that has even hurt sales by not having enough products on the
shelves to sell. We have cut inventory dramatically; we have gone
from 37 total employees in April to 25 at the end of June, many
of whom are not even regularly scheduled. I used to have a man-
ager at each station but now I manage both stations, in addition
to working 46 hours at the register and doing the landscaping.

This crisis in our business has not only affected me and my fam-
ily, but it has affected each employee who is now or has recently
worked for us. Our vendors are upset because I and many of the
other stations around us are not buying as much as we used to,
and so they are losing sales. Some companies who deliver to us
have added fuel surcharges to their invoices, and the effect goes on.

I feel we have two of the nicest gas stations you will ever see.
We have invested a lot of time and money into making these sta-
tions not look like your typical gas stations. Out of concern for the
environment, we spared no expense in putting in the most up-to-
date gas containment and leak detection equipment we could find.
The name of our company is 5 Star Stations, Inc., and we have
tried to build stations that live up to the 5 Star title. I feel strongly
that we can compete in the open marketplace and do well if on a
level playing field with our competitors.

One of the buzzwords we hear a lot today is ‘‘equal rights.’’ Well,
I would like equal rights as well. I want the right to run my busi-
ness without the EPA and the Federal Government coming in and
giving an unfair advantage to my competitors by telling me I have
to pay 30 cents a gallon more for my gas than they do so they can
undercut me and try to put me out of business.

I want the right to be able to sell the type of gasoline my cus-
tomers want. Many customers inquire about reformulated gasoline
at our stations. I have not had anyone say: Good, I am going to buy
my gas here because you have reformulated gasoline. The response
has always been: Where do I have to go to get the good gas? When
I tell them that the EPA says we have the good gas, they usually
have an unfavorable comment as well. I have never had a single
customer comment favorably to me about the use of reformulated
gasoline; I do not know of anyone who is glad we have had this
forced upon us.

In my opinion, there are only two options for solving this prob-
lem. The first is to require reformulated gasoline nationwide. I do
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not see how the EPA believes that the air is cleaner 2 miles down
the road across the county line than it is where we exist. Wherever
you create a border area for reformulated gasoline, you will have
someone like me. I used to wish it was a statewide mandate, but
then I realized the people on the Wisconsin, Illinois and Minnesota
borders would be in the same position I am.

If the EPA is correct in stating that Tier II gasoline is only 5 to
8 cents a gallon higher, this will still not solve the problem. I will
still lose customers for a 5-cent difference. Think about it yourself:
if you were to come to a gas station that is 5 cents a gallon cheaper
than one that you normally go to and you know that you will get
better gas mileage using the cheaper gas, what would you do? You
would probably do what most people do and start buying your gas
where it is cheaper and runs better in your car.

If this reformulated gasoline is the answer to our ozone concerns,
then make it nationwide. If not, if it is just a placebo that really
is not making any difference, then the EPA needs to go with the
second option and lift the reformulated gasoline mandate in Wis-
consin. I strongly prefer this option. There may be areas of the
country that need it or it may be doing some good, but it is not
here. The six reformulated gasoline counties in Wisconsin do not
live in a vacuum, mountains do not surround us. Our air is con-
stantly moving. It is blowing in from places like Chicago and Gary,
IN. The air that they are monitoring does not originate in Milwau-
kee; the EPA needs to focus their attention on the source of the al-
leged problem—which is not here—and leave us alone.

The fact that we in Waukesha County are in a reformulated gas-
oline area and we have an ozone level of 84 parts per billion, ac-
cording to the Wisconsin DNR Bureau of Air Management, and
that Door County, WI—which is almost entirely surrounded by
Lake Michigan, which causes higher ozone readings, just like the
monitors in Milwaukee—their county has the highest ozone level in
the State, with 97 parts per billion, and they do not have the refor-
mulated gas mandate forced upon them.

This is only one of the reasons that cause me to question the le-
gitimacy of reformulated gasoline in our area. It seems there are
many other valid reasons to lift the mandate, including air quality
studies done by independent firms.

My biggest error in going into business was building these sta-
tions in the town I have grown up in and lived in most of my life.
I should have built them 6 miles down the road, across the county
line. As we did the site analysis and had projections done for both
stations, we did not calculate in or expect the EPA to come in and
try to put me out of business. Thanks to the EPA and the Federal
Government, my American dream has turned into a nightmare.

I plead with you, Chairman Ryan, and members of the Sub-
committee on National Economic Growth, Natural Resources, and
Regulatory Affairs, to do the right and fair thing and to do what-
ever it takes to permanently—not temporarily but permanently lift
the reformulated gas mandate before my family and I become an-
other statistic of a small business gone under at the hands of the
Federal Government and the EPA.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Greenwald follows:]
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Mr. RYAN. Thank you, Mr. Greenwald, for your insight and your
individual story and your analysis.

What we will do is we will each do 5 minutes—Dennis and I will
do 5 minutes of questioning each and we will just go back and
forth. How does that sound, Dennis? Does that sound all right?

Mr. KUCINICH. Sounds great.
Mr. RYAN. Mr. Lyons, I would like to start with you. In your tes-

timony you claim that the RFG mandate, in its isolated vacuum—
or I will let you use your own words—had nothing to do with the
type of price spike we had. When I spoke with your boss, Carol
Browner, last week, she claimed that they work in concert with the
Department of Energy and their experts in analyzing these mar-
kets. Is that correct that you work with the Department of Energy
in analyzing the data that the DOE produces, that the Energy In-
formation Agency [EIA] produces in trying to analyze the markets
that you are involved in?

Mr. LYONS. Mr. Chairman, if I could just clarify. I do not believe
I testified that the RFG had nothing to do with the price differen-
tial. We have consistently maintained that the RFG program at the
production cost level, we would expect to see something in the
neighborhood of 4 to 8 cents, and we believe that is exactly what
has happened. We have never maintained that that necessarily
means a corresponding retail differential of 4 to 8 cents per gallon,
we have always said production costs of 4 to 8 cents. What that
might mean on the retail end, frankly, Mr. Chairman, no one from
my agency is qualified to say that.

Secretary Richardson and Administrator Browner have asked the
FTC to look into that; that is more in their area of expertise, not
ours. We have never said the production costs of 4 to 8 cents must
translate into a corresponding retail cost, and in fact, the data
bears that out.

If I might, Mr. Chairman, yesterday the wholesale prices in the
Milwaukee area were 108.57 and the corresponding retail cost was
174.27, so indeed, there is quite a differential between wholesale
and retail. But we have never said that 4 to 8 cents must translate
into retail. We have asked the FTC to look into it because, frankly,
Mr. Chairman, we could not account, based on our significant dis-
cussions with the oil industry and the refineries, what would ac-
count for the different differentials. We have heard from a number
of the panelists suggestions of a number of things, and the Depart-
ment of Energy and the Environmental Protection Agency was not
able to reconcile those different factors with the price differentials
that we were seeing, and, therefore, asked the FTC to look into it.

I have not come here, Mr. Chairman, to point fingers, I have not
used the word ‘‘gouge,’’ I have not used the word ‘‘collusion.’’ I have
simply maintained that we are willing to stipulate that the RFG
program may have accounted for 4 to 8 cents differential, but the
price increases we have seen have been in Chicago in the neighbor-
hood of 50 cents per gallon, and we are at a loss to explain that,
and so have asked the FTC to look into it.

Mr. RYAN. Let me ask you a brief question, if you could give me
a very brief answer. We want to keep to the time limit. In doing
this analysis on what RFG would cost at the wholesale level, did
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the EPA look at how reformulated gas might affect the supply in
this region?

Mr. LYONS. Mr. Chairman, yes. This was looked at back in 1994
when the regulation was developed. And I might add, we have
heard the word ‘‘EPA mandate’’ used a lot today.

Mr. RYAN. It is a congressional mandate, for the record.
Mr. LYONS. This is a congressional mandate, this is part of the

Clean Air Act; EPA did not impose this midstream or anywhere
else. This was a congressional mandate that was passed in 1990 by
the Congress, went into place in 1995, phase II in the year 2000.
Our estimates were based on significant discussions with the in-
dustry itself.

Mr. RYAN. So the last supply estimates were done in 1994?
Mr. LYONS. Well, we certainly looked at the supply issue this

spring when the price spikes began to happen. We looked into it;
we had heard from a number of refiners who said that their sup-
plies were adequate, so that is why we are at a loss to explain this.
We looked at the pipeline breakage; that, we were not able to de-
termine, would account for this. I am sure that it accounts for some
of the price spike, Mr. Chairman, but not the numbers that we
were seeing.

Mr. RYAN. See, this is a cause for my concern, because your own
Department of Energy contradicts what you just said. The Depart-
ment of Energy, in a memorandum on June 5, says that the prob-
lem we have here in the Milwaukee and Chicago region is largely
a supply problem. It goes on to say, through a very elaborate study
and memo, that there are several reasons brought forth with the
reformulated gas mandate that has given a supply shock.

Now, I am not here to point fingers at the EPA solely to suggest
that the EPA manufactured all of this. OPEC has a lot to do with
this as well, and when the base price of crude oil goes up, as has
been happening, that clearly increases the price of gasoline for the
entire country. The problem with us here in Wisconsin is that it
did not just happen—we did not get the national average, we got
a huge price spike, 40 to 50 cents more for a gallon of gasoline in
southeastern Wisconsin than the rest of the country.

And the Department of Energy—which is a department that I do
realize the EPA relies upon for expert analysis—has said that
there is a supply shock, there is a supply problem associated with
this mandate. The Congressional Research Service, a very non-par-
tisan objective think-tank within Congress, says that the RFG situ-
ation in the Milwaukee-Chicago area can be accountable for, at the
retail level, between 25 and 34 cents to a gallon of gasoline because
of the unique RFG situation that we have here.

I understand your analysis shows that at the wholesale, RFG in
a vacuum on its own only adds 4 to 8 cents per a gallon of gas,
but we do not live in a vacuum. The retail level is not a vacuum.
We have several factors that on their own are not excessively high:
the Unocal patent, the pipeline problems, the fact that Mr.
Greenwald had to truck in his gasoline from a new place in Chi-
cago rather than the typical place from Milwaukee, and the fact
that we have our refineries at top utilization rates, meaning they
are basically topped out, and the fact that the kind of gasoline we
have to use here in Wisconsin is a boutique fuel, so to speak. It is
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unique to this area. We cannot get the gasoline from Minnesota or
from Iowa because they do not have the same kind of gasoline.

So it is a supply problem and that is not my words, that is your
own Department of Energy which said in the beginning of June
that it is a supply problem. So all of these factors, when combined,
when brought together by the reformulated gas deadline and man-
date, according to the Congressional Research Service and the
DOE, have given us this problem.

I along with Senator Herb Kohl, Russ Feingold, and Jim Sensen-
brenner, asked for a waiver, a temporary waiver on May 23. We
saw that these unique situations were occurring here in Wisconsin,
that there are a lot of factors, not just EPA factors, but a lot of fac-
tors, and that if this regulation were to actually occur on June 1,
as it was scheduled to occur, we would have this huge price spike.

On May 26, the Environmental Protection Agency rejected our
waiver, suggesting there was no supply problem. Then on June 5,
the Department of Energy wrote in their own memorandum that,
in fact, there was a supply problem, a very large supply problem
which was a convergence of several factors brought together by this
unique RFG mandate. The Congressional Research Service followed
up with exactly the same request.

My basic question is this. In St. Louis you were able to use what
you referred to as enforcement discretion in granting them a tem-
porary reprieve or waiver from the reformulated gas mandate for
a number of weeks due to their supply shocks from the Explorer
Pipeline which does provide gasoline to this area as well. Why did
the EPA reject the waivers here in Wisconsin and Chicago and not
use the same kind of enforcement discretion that was used in St.
Louis?

Mr. LYONS. Mr. Chairman, the factors that contributed to the St.
Louis shortage was a pipeline breakage from a pipeline that serv-
iced the St. Louis area for a much, much higher percentage—I be-
lieve 70 percent of the fuel in the St. Louis area.

Mr. Chairman, I agree with you there are a number of factors,
and we have heard some of them today, that have contributed to
a shortage and I have never maintained that there has been no
shortage or tight supply. What we have said consistently is that
the supply has been adequate to meet demand and was not a tight
enough supply and did not rise from an acute enough situation, an
extraordinary circumstance that would justify granting such a
waiver under the regulations, and that is why that request was de-
nied.

I might add, Mr. Chairman, that we received a letter from May
25 of the year 2000 from the American Petroleum Institute specifi-
cally expressing concern about the waiver application and request-
ing that the EPA in fact deny that waiver application. We have re-
ceived a number of similar letters from other refiners who have
said it would give an unfair advantage to competitors who, for
whatever reason, may not have planned ahead. The American Pe-
troleum Institute asked us not to grant the waiver, and in fact, it
was the following day that that waiver was denied.

Mr. RYAN. Yes, well, that also is a compelling point. I think for
the interest of this waiver discussion, waivers earlier, I suspect,
would have had a much, much more profound effect; waivers now,
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now that conventional gas in this area is nonexistent because of
the EPA standards, would actually probably produce a price spike
because if we all of a sudden got a waiver off of RFG on to conven-
tional gas, we would not have any conventional gas in the area,
and we would, in fact, experience a price spike. That is why I think
the waivers earlier on made more sense than they do right now.

But I see that my time has expired and I would like to turn to
Mr. Kucinich for some questioning.

Mr. KUCINICH. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, and again,
I appreciate the chance to be here. I want to thank the witnesses.
I have to say that as a Member of Congress, I have always been
appreciative of the information provided to my office by the Cato
Institute. I always find it quite informative, and occasionally I find
something that is of great use for my office.

I am concerned about some of the testimony on page 9 of Mr.
Taylor’s comments for the record, and it said, ‘‘Spectacularly high
industry profits are not evidence of gouging.’’ Well, before we saw
this sharp increase in the price of gasoline, even before that, Mr.
Chairman, oil companies had profit increases as high as 473 per-
cent, 371 percent, 257 percent over 1999 figures, and they were
making high profits before the latest rounds of increases.

The thing that concerns me in this latest round of increases, I
have a copy here of a subscription circular from an industry publi-
cation called Octane Week, and I am going to submit it for the
record.

Mr. RYAN. Without objection.
Mr. KUCINICH. Without objection. Anyhow, they go on—you

know, this is their promotion—‘‘There has never been a more criti-
cal time to read Octane Week. As refiners gear up for the 2000 gas-
oline season, EPA issues the toughest sulfur diesel specification
imaginable. And while this might be the most challenging season
in years, with the new phase II RFG summer spec gasoline proving
to be tough to produce, its differential over conventional gasoline
shows this might be the most lucrative season in years.’’ So the oil
industry was getting ready to play RFG during a period of peak de-
mand in order to sock it to the consumers.

Now, I understand it is the position of some that there are in-
elasticities of consumer demand for gasoline. Well, the truth is that
the oil company knows that, and if demand is going to be constant
at a period when people want to go places during their summer va-
cations, they are going to pay. Many people will pay it, and the oil
companies can anticipate even higher profits. I mean, we are not
talking about charitable institutions here, we are talking about oil
companies, and in some cases, you are talking about oil companies
in an industry where there has been less oil companies because of
mergers, so there has been growing monopolies in oil as well.

So you know, I am not here to become moist-eyed about the oil
companies and about how tough they have it. They have really
been sticking it to consumers and with all due respect to the Cato
Institute, I think the EPA ought to have a chance to answer this
suggestion that Congress would be best advised to eliminate the re-
formulated gasoline mandate in its entirety, that it accomplishes
absolutely nothing in the way of air quality, according to one wit-
ness.
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Now, would the EPA like to respond to that?
Mr. LYONS. Thank you very much, Congressman Kucinich, I cer-

tainly would.
I think it is stating the obvious to say I strongly disagree with

any suggestion that the RFG program has not been extremely suc-
cessful in increasing the air quality of our Nation in the areas
where RFG is used. In fact, the American Lung Association of
metro Chicago has found that RFG has done more to reduce air
pollution in the Chicago area than any other program that we have
had.

If I can just be permitted to cite a couple of statistics to you, be-
cause I think it bears directly on this question. In phase I of the
RFG program—which was instituted in 1995—the program reduced
smog-forming emissions from automobiles by 17 percent and toxic
air pollutions from auto emissions by 17 percent. Monitored levels
of benzene—which is a known human carcinogen—were reduced by
50 percent from automobiles under phase I of the program.

Under phase II of the program, we expect further smog-forming
emissions to be reduced by 27 percent over conventional gasoline
and toxic air pollutants by an additional 22 percent over conven-
tional gasoline, and phase II is expected to reduce the risk of can-
cer to humans from automobile emissions by 19 percent.

The RFG program, Mr. Chairman, has gotten us the equivalent
of removing 16 million automobiles from the Nation’s roadways and
reducing 105 tons of smog throughout the Nation. Sixteen million
automobiles removed from our Nation’s roadways is a very favor-
able statistic. I think it bears in mind when we talk about 4 to 8
cents, or we could quibble about the amount that that might trans-
late into retail. I would suggest, Mr. Chairman, that a 4 to 8 cents
production cost would not rise to the level of a——

Mr. KUCINICH. I would like to cut in here a minute and just ask
the EPA. According to the oil companies, Americans have to choose
between clean air and cheap gas, and over the past 30 years we
have enacted numerous environmental laws and regulations over
their objection that we cannot afford the massive costs associated
with them. Are there instances where the issue of cost was raised
by the industry yet, in reality, it was not so costly to comply with
the regulations?

Mr. LYONS. Mr. Chairman, we have frequently seen numerous
times over the 30-year history of the Environmental Protection
Agency when a new environmentally beneficial regulation is pro-
posed that there are those who would pit that regulation against
the cost of putting that regulation into play, and those who would
pit environmental regulation over gas prices, I think, miss the
point. Americans are entitled to clean and healthy air.

This regulation was arrived at after heavy consultation with the
industry itself back in 1994, and it was approved by Congress after
extensive debate and deliberation over the cost-benefit analysis,
what the health benefits would be, the environmental benefits
would be, and what the corresponding incidental minor cost adjust-
ment would be, and it was ultimately determined by the Congress
and by the President that it was well worth that minor expense.

And so I cannot make the point strongly enough. This is not an
EPA mandate that was imposed midstream, this is a well-thought-
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out, well-deliberated, well-crafted program that was contrived back
in 1990 by the Congress, signed into law by the President. No one
should be surprised by this; the oil companies have known for 6
years now that June 1, 2000 was coming; it was their responsibility
to plan adequately for supplies.

Mr. Chairman, you mentioned the Department of Energy study.
We concede that the supplies were tight, but not tight enough so
as to meet the requirements of granting such a waiver.

Mr. RYAN. Well, in reclaiming time, I wonder where that thresh-
old is a tight enough threshold. The markets were tight enough to
give us a huge spike in gas prices.

Now, as far as the point of price gouging, I want to differentiate
myself with my colleague from Ohio. It clearly could be happening,
but I do not think either of us know that for sure. I for one do not
know whether or not price gouging is occurring. That is why I,
along with every other member of the Wisconsin congressional del-
egation, Republicans and Democrats, met with Robert Pitofsky be-
fore the DOE and the EPA did, asking him to investigate whether
or not price gouging is occurring, not just in the RFG counties but
in the other counties as well, and we were able to secure that in-
vestigation before the June 15 date in which the Secretary of DOE
and Administrator Browner did.

The point I am trying to make is we do not know, we simply do
not know. I am simply not enough of an expert to know whether
or not collusion or gouging occurred. That is precisely why we have
experts such as the Federal Trade Commission to do that.

Mr. KUCINICH. Would the gentleman yield?
Mr. RYAN. Sure.
Mr. KUCINICH. Just to quote Shakespeare, ‘‘Something smells

rotten in Denmark.’’
Mr. RYAN. But the point is there are other factors as well, and

it is not myself as a member from Wisconsin who is simply saying
that, it is the Department of Energy, it is the Congressional Re-
search Service, it is the maps that are before us that are pointing
to many other factors that are causing the price of gas to increase
which do not talk about price gouging. It could clearly be the case
that gouging may be occurring and adding to the price increase of
gas, but clearly, from the Department of Energy’s own analysis and
the CRS, there are many other factors out there, and to simply
brush those other factors aside and point at price gouging and wait
for the FTC to give us an answer in my opinion is just totally irre-
sponsible.

Mr. Taylor, you were involved in this last question and this last
discussion. Just in the interest of fairness, I would like to give you
an opportunity to respond to the discourse that has just taken
place.

Mr. TAYLOR. I appreciate that, Congressman Ryan.
First, for Mr. Lyons, there were a number of remarks that,

frankly, are rather jaw-dropping. The first is the allegation which
is commonly made that business anticipates that regulations will
cost a tremendous amount of money, EPA says they will not, it
turns out it does not, and it proves once again, according to some,
that industry is either making this stuff up or that industry is
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somehow nefarious, that industry is incompetent when it comes to
counting beans.

The real story here is fascinating, and I cannot resist from telling
it for a moment. When industry calculates the cost of a regulation,
it assumes that it will be enforced fully and that the standards
being imposed will be met fully, and they then calculate the cost
of what that will mean.

When EPA issues a regulation, they do not necessarily calculate
cost based on full implementation, based on total compliance. A
classic example of this was 2 years ago when the administration
issued a rule to reduce particulate matter emissions in urban
areas. Particulate matter, for those who are not immersed in this
jargon, is basically dust and fine particles.

EPA said it would cost $4 billion to comply with the rule; indus-
try economists said $60 billion. Well, where is the truth? The truth
is, as it turns out, is that EPA anticipated virtually very little com-
pliance and a lot of waivers; industry calculated full compliance.
And when EPA was put up against the wall a year later, they in-
creased their estimate to $40 billion based on an increased assess-
ment of compliance.

So this is the reason why sometimes industry estimates cost will
be X whereas an agency estimates cost will be Y and the numbers
might turn out differently, because generally EPA rules and regu-
lations and mandates and standards are not fully enforced, and
thus, the costs are a lot less than anticipated by industry.

Now, as far as Mr. Lyons’ charge that there have been reduced
emissions in RFG areas and somehow that proves that RFG has
something good to do with it, this is silliness. There are a lot of
things which go into urban air quality, there are a lot of sources
of emissions, and emissions have been reducing across the country
steadily year-in, year-out, whether it is in an RFG area or a non-
RFG area. There are co-founding variables, in other words, and it
would be silly to simply assess where air quality is moving and at-
tribute all that improvement to RFG, particularly since it has not
been refuted anywhere, that I can tell, modern fuel injector sys-
tems do what the fuel is designed to do already.

In other words, the technology is already there, and this from
Eric Stork—no employee of the oil company—the former guy at
EPA who ran these programs in the 1970’s. He has no reason to
make this up.

The argument that oil industries had 6 years to get involved in
making things work smoothly in Milwaukee and Chicago is another
bit of silliness. The industry is not a welfare organization, it does
not work simply to make Congressmen happy or to make the EPA
happy; industry is there to make a profit and Congress has ensured
that there are virtually no profits in the refining business. There
has not been a new refinery built in 30 years, they keep shutting
down, even though demand is going up. That should tell you about
how little money there is to be made generally in this business.
They do not invest simply to make us happy, they invest to make
a profit, and if Congress is going to ensure that no profits can be
gained, they will not invest.

And the argument that supplies were not tight enough to induce
increasing prices is the statement of someone who still does not get
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the inelasticity question. If supplies are only 2 percent lower than
they otherwise would be, that is 50 cents at the pump. Now, any-
body who has taken an economics course understands that. That
is why people at the DOE understand that and people at EPA,
which generally are scientists and other analysts, do not.

Now, as far as Mr. Kucinich, I think as he realizes, profiteering
can only occur if there is collusion. After all, as Mr. Greenwald
pointed out, in business you make profits when you can underprice
your competition and still make a profit. So only if industry gets
together and colludes can any profiteering really be going on here,
because otherwise there is still competition. Mobil still wants to
make money, as do other companies, and to set prices without
colluding is to voluntarily choose to make less money than they
might otherwise would. So that is why collusion is a necessary in-
gredient to this profiteering.

Is there any evidence of collusion? I have not seen a bit of it. Mr.
Kucinich, I have not heard any evidence suggested by EPA, DOE,
or anyone else that any back door meeting has ever occurred. You
say that something is rotten in Denmark. For 30 years, Mr.
Kucinich, this industry has faced these investigations of collusion.
For 30 years, FTC, DOE, special White House panels, special con-
gressional investigations, all through the mid-1970’s has been
charged with collusion. Never once has a single shred of evidence
of collusion ever arisen. The reason why is that too many of us
really do not understand this question of inelasticity.

Even a small change in supply or demand in either direction will
send prices moving dramatically in either direction. A small change
in supply, a small reduction in supply compared to demand will
send prices shooting through the roof; a small increase in supply
without a corresponding change in demand will send prices collaps-
ing through the floor.

Two years ago, as Mr. Greenwald mentioned, gasoline was sell-
ing at 89 cents a gallon. If industry had the power to gouge us or
profiteer at will, believe me, that would have been the time to do
it. They laid off hundreds of thousands of employees, they returned
no profit whatsoever. If you talk to your stockbroker and ask him
what kind of investment are oil companies over the past 20 years,
they will tell you not as good as a lot of them, believe me.

It is amazing to me that somehow we are to believe that industry
has all along had this power to collude at will and set prices but
they only chose to do it this year and they only chose to do it to
Milwaukee and Chicago. It is amazing. That is my reaction.

Mr. RYAN. I will yield to Mr. Kucinich now for 5 minutes.
Mr. KUCINICH. The FTC is conducting its investigation on issues

of price gouging, collusion, price fixing, whatever you want to call
it, and I think we will wait for those returns to come in. I would
maintain that absent any formal meeting that takes place—and I
am not about to say that I have any information on that and I do
not know that anyone does—you do not have to have a formal
meeting to be able to just go out and look at—as soon as someone
raises their price of having one price chase another. You do not
have to meet for that.

Mr. TAYLOR. Have you ever been in business, Mr. Kucinich, and
been involved in these decisions?
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Mr. KUCINICH. Yes, I have, and the witness, when I direct the
questions, will answer it. I am not here to answer your questions,
sir.

I am here to say on behalf of the people I represent that we be-
lieve that the oil companies have taken advantage of market condi-
tions to be able to sock it to the consumers during the summer
when they know the demand is the highest and to withhold from
the market gasoline in order to make sure that people are going
to pay more. That is what I believe; that is what people that I rep-
resent believe.

And a lot of them, frankly, do not have stock in the oil companies
so they may not know as much as you do about oil company stocks,
but they do pay twice what they have been paying before. At least
it is costing them $30 to $40 to fill up their tanks; that is what
they understand, and they understand that they are being taken
advantage of.

Now, you know, I am here to hear what you have to say—and
I am listening. I listened to Mr. Greenwald say there were long
lines for conventional gas, and I heard the gentleman from Cato
state that raising the price of RFG would avoid such lines. You
know, they raised it so high that RFG sat in tanks, but what hap-
pened was that the environment suffered because no one purchased
the RFG, Mr. Greenwald, and consumers suffered by waiting in
long lines or paying higher gas prices, and the oil industry made
high profits, because they could abuse their position of selling a
product with inelastic demand.

So you know, I am impressed by the testimony by Cato but I do
not think that it covers the entire situation. It seems to me that
the price increase for RFG did not put any more RFG in anyone’s
tanks. In fact, the price hike meant a lot of RFG, as I mentioned,
sat unused at the gas stations and consumers who needed gas were
forced by high prices to buy dirtier conventional gasoline. I would
ask the gentleman from Cato it does not sound to me like this re-
sult really helped anyone but the oil industry, do you agree, and
I would be happy to hear your response.

Mr. TAYLOR. No. It was exactly what it was supposed to do.
Mr. KUCINICH. I am sorry, I did not hear that.
Mr. TAYLOR. The price increase accomplished exactly what it had

to accomplish which is reduced consumption of the scarce commod-
ity. There was not enough RFG to go around, given demand. There
was a shortfall of about 4 percent in mid May and about 2 percent
by early June. Prices, because of the inelastic demand for this prod-
uct, had to go up a lot just to reduce consumption a little. The fact
that they went past Mr. Greenwald’s store and went to the other
one to buy the conventional gasoline meant that the high prices did
exactly what they had to do: it had to ration the scarce good.

The reason why lines formed, nonetheless, is because in border
areas consumers——

Mr. KUCINICH. I have never heard Cato make a statement on be-
half of rationing before.

Mr. TAYLOR. No, I am not. I am saying that prices ration scarce
goods; that is what prices do. Now, when politicians ration scarce
goods, they generally mess it up; when markets ration scarce
goods, it usually works as intended, and in this case it did. There
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was not enough gasoline to go around; that is why prices had to
go up, people avoided buying the product, they went to competitors’
stores that did not sell RFG, and that is one of the reasons why
lines formed there, there was a border area.

Mr. KUCINICH. I am sorry, but I have heard the gentleman argue
both sides of this question and it is very impressive. On one hand
you have said that gasoline, you have inelastic demand, and there
is a point at which in your prepared testimony you stated that peo-
ple are going to keep buying it up to a point. On the other hand,
you are saying that people will not buy it, there is a shortage, and
that helps to provide for prices to go up because there is a short-
age. Which is it?

Mr. TAYLOR. Gasoline demand is inelastic, but not zero. In other
words, as economists will tell you, if you increase prices by 1 per-
cent, demand will decrease by 1/20th of 1 percent. In other words,
consumers do not react very quickly or very efficiently to higher
prices. Now, that is what makes gasoline different from apples or
frozen food or something like that. If the price of apples goes up,
maybe I will buy an orange instead; it is easy to transfer. But gaso-
line is not like that.

Now, high prices can affect consumption, but the price hike has
to be very steep. In other words, if there is a 4 percent difference
between supply and demand, prices have to go up 100 percent. Ac-
cording to what economists tell us about consumer demand for gas-
oline, it is different than consumer demand for other things, and
what do you know, there is about a 4 percent shortfall between
supply and demand in this market, according to everybody who has
examined the data that I am familiar with, and that correlates
quite efficiently with the 100 percent price increase. It seems to me
the market realties of consumer demand for gasoline explain every-
thing we need to explain.

Mr. RYAN. We are going to give Mr. Kucinich another 5 minutes
simply because he has a flight to catch.

Mr. KUCINICH. And I appreciate that. We have 5 minutes. Is that
right? OK.

Again, to the gentleman from Cato, you testified that the oil in-
dustry did everyone a big favor by raising prices when you said,
‘‘Prices had to go up substantially to bring demand in balance with
supply. If they had not, then the Milwaukee-Chicago area would
have undergone a replay of the 1970’s, when long gasoline lines
and dry service station pumps traumatized the nation.’’ That was
in your prepared testimony.

However, Mr. Greenwald testified there was no threat of long
lines, because consumers fled to nearby stations that sold conven-
tional gasoline.

Now, would you, sir, explain why this region would have seen
long lines even though conventional gasoline is available nearby?

Mr. TAYLOR. Well, the reason why long lines did not form in the
Chicago-Milwaukee area is because prices went up and moderated
demand by about 2 percent. When EPA and DOE asked refineries
and asked merchant facilities do we have enough supply, their an-
swer was yes. Well, of course their answer was yes because prices
had gone up enough to reduce demand by about a couple of per-
cent, which balanced the market.
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Now, given what we know, if prices did not go up, and let’s say
they only went up by a nickel, we know that that would reduce de-
mand by only a smidgeon. If there was 2 percent or 4 percent less
gasoline in the market than there is demand for it, there is not
enough gasoline to go around. That just follows. If there is not
enough gasoline to meet demand, given price, then shortages will
exist.

Now, why were there lines in the border area where they were
selling conventional gasoline? In that particular circumstance, of
course, drivers avoided the high price—which the high price was
designed to do, reduce demand—they went to a borderline area,
bought this gasoline. You did not see gas lines anywhere else ex-
cept at these borderline service stations.

So in other words, there is no mystery here. If you do not believe
that high prices affect demand, then I am not sure what to say. If
you do not think that the prices had to be this high to affect de-
mand, again, I am not sure what to say.

Mr. KUCINICH. Well, I would say that consumers kept buying the
gas. They became very upset about it because it started to affect
materially their quality of life, because we can have a nice little es-
oteric discussion about supply and demand here, but the reality
outside of this chamber happens to be that people have their lives
affected by these high prices and they want to know what is hap-
pening, and I have to give the gentleman from Cato credit because
he is making an attempt to try to explain the position of the oil
industry, when in fact, the oil industry has not anywhere come
before——

Mr. TAYLOR. Excuse me, Mr. Kucinich. I am not explaining the
position of the oil industry.

Mr. KUCINICH. No, excuse me.
Mr. TAYLOR. You made an accusation.
Mr. KUCINICH. Mr. Chairman.
Mr. RYAN. We will have order. You have to respond to his ques-

tions.
Mr. KUCINICH. You may not be familiar with congressional hear-

ings.
I thank you for your testimony. It is time right now—I have to

go catch a flight. I would hope that the EPA at some point in the
rest of the hearing would be able to speak to whether or not they
are advocating replacing the RFG program and they have a par-
ticular program that they would advocate to bring about similar
improvements in air quality.

I want to thank the Chair for giving me this opportunity. It is
nice to work with you. We do not always agree on things but we
are here to try to answer questions that I am being asked by my
constituents, and frankly, that is why I am here, to represent peo-
ple in the 10th Congressional District from Ohio and across this
country.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I applaud the work you are doing for
your constituents.

Mr. RYAN. Thank you, Dennis. I really appreciate you coming by.
[Applause.]
Mr. RYAN. I just want to thank Congressman Kucinich for travel-

ing up here from Cleveland. He spent a good portion of the day
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leaving his family and his district to fly up here from Cleveland,
so I just want to thank you very, very much for doing that.

We are going to continue on with questions, but I wanted to give
him ample time to get his questions in before he had to go catch
his flight.

We will come back to this issue with the EPA and with Mr. Tay-
lor, but I would like to involve the other witnesses as well, and spe-
cifically I would like to get into the ozone transport issue that you
have identified, Mr. Koerber. Mr. Koerber, looking at your maps,
and actually looking at your map on page 3, on No. 2—and I know
everyone does not have these maps, but the testimony is available
outside—looking at the 1997 to 1999 graph where you explain that
the 1-hour ozone air quality levels in the Lake Michigan region
have improved in the last 10 years, that the number of sites meas-
uring a violation of the standard have decreased from 25 to 6, and
the magnitude of peak violation has actually decreased. What is
the lowest point of your Wisconsin point which is 0.128, where is
that? Is that Milwaukee?

Mr. KOERBER. That is actually in Kenosha County near Pleasant
Prairie.

Mr. RYAN. No. That is the one that you have down on the border
there. Correct?

Mr. KOERBER. Correct.
Mr. RYAN. And then the one up on top?
Mr. KOERBER. Sheboygan, I believe.
Mr. RYAN. That is Sheboygan. So in between Sheboygan and the

Illinois-Wisconsin border. Correct?
Mr. KOERBER. Right.
Mr. RYAN. So from the 1997 to 1999 region, the 1-hour standard

has not been hit in the area below Sheboygan and above the Wis-
consin-Illinois border. Is that correct?

Mr. KOERBER. Right. That is the only area that currently violates
the 1-hour ozone standard in the Lake Michigan region.

Mr. RYAN. It is the 1-hour ozone standard that determines non-
attainment. Correct?

Mr. KOERBER. That is the current basis that EPA used. As you
may be aware, a couple of years ago EPA adopted a new ozone
standard, an 8-hour ozone air quality standard, which has been
challenged and subsequently appealed to the Supreme Court.

Mr. RYAN. That is right; that is a court challenge that is coming
out in the near future. The 8-hour map is the one you have on the
bottom of the page. Correct?

Mr. KOERBER. Right.
Mr. RYAN. And the most recent one, 1997 to 1999, I believe, is

the one you have on the right?
Mr. KOERBER. Right.
Mr. RYAN. And the one on the left is the up above 1-hour stand-

ard. Correct?
Mr. KOERBER. Right.
Mr. RYAN. So under the current EPA 1-hour standard, all of the

areas above the Wisconsin-Illinois border and below Sheboygan are
within attainment—correct—according to the 1-hour standard from
the 1997 to 1999 period? Am I reading your map correctly?
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Mr. KOERBER. Between Sheboygan and the State line, going from
north to south, those are in non-attainment.

Mr. RYAN. Those are in non-attainment.
Mr. KOERBER. Those counties are considered to be in non-attain-

ment.
Mr. RYAN. I understand that. But where the meters or the meas-

urements triggered a non-attainment measurement, that is the
Wisconsin border and then Sheboygan, not in between. Correct?

Mr. KOERBER. A number of counties between Sheboygan and the
State line are also classified as non-attainment, even though mon-
itors in those counties may not currently be showing a violation.

Mr. RYAN. Right. OK, thank you. Since there are only a handful
of days, usually one or two a year, when counties such as Racine
and Kenosha exceed the 8-hour standard—which is not in place
now—and they have not exceeded the 1-hour standard in the last
3 years—which is in place right now—is it safe to say that if
Racine County and Kenosha County were not sandwiched in be-
tween Milwaukee and Chicago, say in the western part of the
State, over by Janesville or Prairie du Chien, that they would not
be in the non-attainment area? Meaning, is it safe to say that if
Racine and Kenosha were not between Milwaukee and Chicago, it
would be in attainment?

Mr. KOERBER. I think that is a question for Mr. Lyons, because
EPA is actually in the business of classifying areas, but for me to
respond to your question, I would agree with you. It is a matter
of geography. The approach that the States have taken, the Lake
Michigan States, is to recognize that we have a regional air quality
problem which requires a regional solution, so involving a number
of counties throughout the region need to adopt emission control
regulations in order for the entire region to meet the ozone air
quality standard.

As you mentioned earlier in your opening remarks, the local con-
tribution might be about one-third of the ozone problem that we
are seeing in this area which means two-thirds is coming in from
outside, so clearly there is a very heavy regional contribution that
needs to be addressed, and EPA has a number of programs in place
with requirements for controls on power plants, industrial boilers,
their new Tier II low sulfur standards for motor vehicles, a number
of programs focused on reducing the regional contribution. Pro-
grams like RFG are focused more on the local contribution, specifi-
cally the VOC emissions within the local urban areas, Chicago, Mil-
waukee, Gary.

Mr. RYAN. So given your data and looking at the statistics on
your maps and your modeling, you can basically say that those who
live in Racine and Kenosha Counties, sandwiched in between Mil-
waukee and Chicago, are essentially through the mandates paying
for the pollution that is being created, based on your wind charts—
I know it is a crude term—are paying for the pollution that is being
emitted from Cook County, IL, Lake County, IN, and those areas.

Mr. KOERBER. They certainly are a recipient, but it also needs to
be recognized that they are a source. Because they are within the
Lake Michigan region, they do contribute locally to the problem.
They do not contribute as much, I certainly agree with you, Mr.
Chairman.
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Mr. RYAN. And if these two counties, Racine and Kenosha, were
not within the region, if they were in western Wisconsin, they
would not be designated in non-attainment. Correct?

Mr. KOERBER. Correct. It is a matter of geography here.
Mr. RYAN. So it is a matter of geography. I think that is just a

very compelling point that because Racine and Kenosha are where
they are, they are not a significant contributor to the ozone pollu-
tion as measured by the EPA, but because of where they are, they
are designated in the non-attainment zone and thereby required to
have reformulated gas. That is essentially a summary of what we
just discussed here?

Mr. KOERBER. The term ‘‘significant’’ that you mentioned has
come under challenge over the last several years. I do not know ex-
actly what their contribution is. Certainly they emit less so they
contribute less than, say, Cook County, the Chicago area, but be-
cause they are within the region, they do have some contribution.
It is less than Cook County, but there is some.

Mr. RYAN. And Kenosha County is 1/100th of Cook County and
Racine is around the same area?

Mr. KOERBER. I do not have the specific numbers in front of me,
but I do not doubt that.

Mr. RYAN. I think that is what we calculated from your maps.
Mr. KOERBER. OK.
Mr. RYAN. Let me get to you, Sheriff McReynolds, briefly. Those

are probably your cars right out there that we hear out the window
now. What kind of impact did you foresee in your budgets? When
you do your budgeting—and you probably can speak to the police
department and the fire department, because I know you are very
familiar with how they do business—when you are putting together
your transportation budget for Racine County Sheriff’s Depart-
ment, do you factor in price fluctuations in gasoline? And clearly,
you did not factor in this kind of price spike to gasoline. I would
just like to ask you to repeat from your testimony what kind of hit
this did to your budget for the gasoline prices.

Sheriff MCREYNOLDS. Well, one thing during the budget process
that we figure in and that we did notice and look back, from the
year of 1998, comparing 1998 to 1999, the gas usage for our oper-
ation—and I should clarify that, the gas usage that we found for
Racine County, and that would be some other vehicles, not just the
sheriff’s department—went up about 19,000 gallons from 1998 to
1999, so we did adjust in our budget for 2000 for that, but what
we did not do is adjust for the spike that we were experiencing in
the year 2000.

Now, also looking at it, we actually, in discussing this, we were
kind of surprised at the number of gallons that we had been using
compared to other years, because our automobile usage has not in-
creased. I mean, the number of cars we have out on the road every
day has not increased, our number of staff people has not in-
creased.

Mr. RYAN. What do you think the cause for that is?
Sheriff MCREYNOLDS. Well, you know, I do not have any sci-

entific evidence, but I do not think that we are getting the mileage
that we were at one point. That is just a gut feeling from my opin-
ion; I cannot substantiate that with any good figures. But we have
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seen increased gallons going up every year, so we do adjust for that
but we do not adjust for the spike.

Mr. RYAN. With this hit to your budget, what will you have to
do now to compensate for that? Are you going to have to cut back
on driving, on policing certain areas, or what are you going to try
and attempt to do to solve this?

Sheriff MCREYNOLDS. What will happen, we are not going to ad-
vocate that we are going to cut down on patrol time, that we are
going to do less investigations. We will start looking at this about
October 2000, and what will happen is one of our line items in our
budget that we have saved money on will have to be used to offset
the cost in gas prices and the increase.

The thing that will happen, though, is that looking at 2002 budg-
et, if this would continue at the rate it is, something will have to
suffer within our operation. And a lot of times when those types
of cuts occur, it is the preventive side of our operation that gets
cut, it is your Deputy Friendly programs, your DARE programs,
those types of programs which I think are essential but really non-
essential when you are taking care of responding to calls and serv-
ing the public.

Mr. RYAN. Mr. Greenwald, you mentioned that—did you not say
an East Troy station was the one you were comparing to? I actually
drove by there quite a bit and saw those lines, and I think the
radio was broadcasting that there was cheap gas over in East Troy.

You mentioned that it was 30 cents cheaper in East Troy which
is in Walworth County, a non-RFG county, than what you had to
sell it for. Clearly, as Mr. Taylor mentioned, demand is not totally
inelastic, it is not zero, so a 30-cent difference and then the percep-
tion that the mileage difference exists has changed consumer be-
havior. How long can you sustain that kind of a difference? How
long do you think—did you calculate how long you would have been
able to sustain that, and what do you think, in a nutshell, your
consumers were saying and what was their impression as to the
cause for that, and what does this do to you in your business as
far as sustaining that kind of differential?

Mr. GREENWALD. As far as sustaining it, it has been very dif-
ficult. We have not made any projections; all we know is that I
guess the answer is not long—we are talking months, not years,
that we could last at that present rate. The consumers, we have
had some at the beginning who came in and were actually mad at
me, feeling that I was making this big profit off of them. I had to
explain to them that it is not me, and most of them seemed to un-
derstand that. But in the meantime, like I said in my testimony,
most of them had the comment that, well, when things settle down,
hopefully we will be back, but that does not help the immediate
need.

When you are talking for us a tank load of gas would roughly
cost around $10,000—now the cost has gone up to around $15,000.
Well, when you get maybe two loads a week—we used to get them
every other day, sometimes even more—now you get them twice a
week and you are not making anything on it, it does not take long
to go in the hole.

I think maybe initially there was a shortage of conventional
gas—or of reformulated gas, but when the price difference took
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place, actually the opposite happened. There was a surplus, from
what I understand, of reformulated gas because nobody was buying
it. They had time to bring it in and let it sit in the tank, but at
the same time, conventional gas, they could not keep up. If my
Citgo station was across the county line, I would not have been
able to get gas for a week from Milwaukee, because the tanks were
drained out; they would have had to go to Madison or Illinois.

So by putting in reformulated gas, it has not, I do not think,
made any—I have a hard time seeing where it would make a big
decrease in the environment because people are still going some-
where to buy conventional gasoline. We have always had problems
from day one of people wanting the conventional gas. And to think
that we are making the big profit or big oil is making the profit.
Congressman Kucinich mentioned these ‘‘astronomical profits’’ and
this was during the time when gas was $1.25 and sometimes less
than $1. You know, when milk prices go up, I do not see a big
study, the Congressmen getting after the farmers saying you guys
are gouging us out there, but yet in the oil industry that seems to
be the mentality, that that type of thing is going on.

Things are getting better. As you mentioned, prices have started
coming down and people are starting to come back, but we are not
anywhere near where we were a year ago. Our stations are new,
our projections show that every year business should be building,
and that is not happening now. It was doing that up until around
the June turnover time, then business just dropped off the charts.

Mr. RYAN. If I could ask you to pass the microphone down to Mr.
Lyons, and we will involve you, because I know Dennis wanted to
get you back involved in the mix of things, and sorry to make you
guys keep passing the mic around.

Mr. Lyons, the reason I wanted to ask Mr. Greenwald to just an-
swer before your questioning is I think there is a real life example,
a case in which 2 miles—is it 2 miles that separated?

Mr. GREENWALD. Two miles to the border, 6 miles to the station.
Mr. RYAN. Six miles to the station, 2 miles to the border. You

saw a difference in price of 30 cents per gallon of gasoline, a dis-
tance of 6 miles between these two stations where the non-RFG
Walworth County gasoline station in East Troy was 30 cents lower
than the RFG gasoline station in Mukwonago. Do you believe that
that differential is because of price gouging?

Mr. LYONS. Mr. Chairman, I really do not know what would ac-
count for that differential. I strongly believe that the RFG program,
in and of itself, does not account for that price differential, as I
have stated earlier. It would account for a small portion of that
price differential, but I cannot account for what would completely
account for that, no.

I might add you have to draw the line somewhere. The lines have
been drawn at the Milwaukee-Chicago-Gary, IN non-attainment
area, and Mr. Greenwald’s gas station is located in a border area
of that non-attainment area. Unfortunate as it is, I believe that his
situation represents somewhat of an anomaly similar to what you
would have with tobacco taxes or alcohol taxes in State border
areas or county border areas, but we do have to draw the line
somewhere, and the way the line has been drawn is with Milwau-
kee, Chicago, and Gary, IN. That line actually is based on a census
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tract which involves a non-attainment area that goes back to the
Clean Air Act Amendments of 1990

I might add it was the Governor of the State of Wisconsin that
requested that the Milwaukee area be included within that Chi-
cago-Gary, IN area rather than be separated out.

Mr. RYAN. And that is, I think, one of the reasons why the Gov-
ernor and the State assembly and others are proposing a lawsuit
to try and get Wisconsin out of the Chicago attainment area, based
on the newer evidence revealed by the charts that we have just
been seeing to give us our own attainment area.

But given the fact that we are in the same attainment area, I
would like to ask a question which I think is very compelling,
posed by a professor from a local university here, from University
of Wisconsin-Parkside, Dr. Frank Egerton, who makes a compelling
point in something that I think has been handed out here, that if
the air quality in southeast Wisconsin can be improved by placing
greater control in Illinois and on their air that blows into Wiscon-
sin, that would be great he says. Let me ask you this—and for Mr.
Koerber as well—if the air quality was significantly controlled and
improved in Illinois, meaning specifically Cook County and possibly
Gary, IN which is Lake County, IN, would that improve our air
here in Wisconsin?

Mr. LYONS. I believe it would, Mr. Chairman, and in fact, EPA
has proposed new tighter NOx standards for NOx emissions and
has required the State of Illinois and the State of Indiana—this ac-
tually was proposed over a year ago; it was stalled in litigation for
1 year; the courts have now recently lifted that stay and have or-
dered the State of Illinois and the State of Indiana, among others,
to submit a plan under what is known as the NOx SIP call. That
would have significant NOx reduction both in Illinois and Indiana,
as well as across the border into Wisconsin, and I think this area
would benefit greatly from that.

However, Mr. Chairman, this area still has its own emissions
and the NOx is a regional component of the smog and ozone prob-
lem. You still need VOC, volatile organic chemical emissions reduc-
tions locally right here in this area in order to ultimately come into
attainment, and the VOC reductions come, in large part, due to the
RFG program.

Mr. RYAN. But we are producing 1/100th of Cook County, so it
seems to me that the statistics bear out that given the way the re-
gional wind patterns are directed, given the fact that we produce
1/100th of the emissions coming from Cook County and Lake Coun-
ty, IN, that that is where the brunt of the burden ought to be
borne. I think that is one of the reasons why many of us would like
to see a separate attainment area for Wisconsin.

I think it is just very unfortunate that those of us in Racine and
Kenosha Counties are saddled with this kind of designation, this
kind of mandate simply because of where we are located geographi-
cally, and that if we were located over by Janesville or Lake Gene-
va, we would not have this mandate, given the current makeup of
the VOCs in Racine and Kenosha Counties.

Mr. Taylor, I would like to actually turn to you for a second. I
know there was a good back and forth going on there, and you have
done a lot of studying on this. I would like to ask you for your com-
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ments, and what I would like to get to is what are the reforms that
are out there that we can do to go after the emissions, go after the
source of the pollution rather than necessarily the recipients of the
pollution, and what in your opinion is your response. I know Mr.
Kucinich and you went back and forth and I know you wanted to
comment about that, and I wanted to give you that opportunity as
well.

And if anybody else wants to comment on some of those ques-
tions, I would be happy to offer that opportunity to any other wit-
nesses.

Mr. TAYLOR. Regarding the back and forth with Congressman
Kucinich, Mr. Chairman, I am unusually sensitive to suggestions
of motive. It is one of the reasons I do not like oftentimes being
involved in politics, and twice Mr. Kucinich made a suggestion that
my motives were less than pure. He suggested that maybe some-
body does not know as much about oil companies as I do because
they do not have stock. I do not own any stock in oil companies but
I do look at a business page and understand that they are not a
particularly profitable industry, say, compared to the telecommuni-
cations industry.

And second, I do not represent big oil, I do not represent oil com-
panies, I have no idea what their opinions are, they do not talk to
me, I do not talk to them. The opinions that I am offering today
are the opinions of every economist who has spent more than 20
minutes looking at the data regarding the market in this area, and
I get rather sensitive to suggestions that——

Mr. RYAN. If I could just ask, please. Mr. Kucinich is not here
to defend himself, so if you could just stick to the topic.

Mr. TAYLOR. All right. Now, regarding the issue of pollution, I
thought it really ironic. One of the reasons that we all celebrate the
Clean Air Act is theoretically it allows us to protect ourselves from
other polluters in other areas. In other words, if I were to say, well,
why do we not just allow Chicago to worry about Chicago’s own
pollution, why do the feds tell Chicago how to reduce pollution, why
not just leave it to Chicago? Well, someone would say, well, if we
did that, then Chicago would just pollute all the nearby areas at
will; they would maybe not optimize their control practices, and
they would impose pollution burdens on Kenosha and other cities
and towns. That is why we need a Federal law to make sure that
local communities do not impose pollution burdens on somebody
else who does not want them.

Well, here we are 30 years after the Clean Air Act, and what is
happening? Places like Chicago are imposing their pollution bur-
dens on other neighboring communities and getting away with it.
Everything the Clean Air Act was supposed to address when it
comes to urban ozone is being unaddressed today by the EPA.

What should we do about that? I think one thing we could do and
should allow are communities to sue neighboring communities that
are imposing these environmental burdens. Today most courts will
not accept a suit from, say, the city of Racine against the city of
Chicago based on pollution burdens it is imposing, because the
Clean Air Act preempts such suits. In other words, the Clean Air
Act is implicitly suggesting that the Federal Government has all
property rights in this area, Racine has no property interest here,
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and that the right place for adjudication of this dispute between,
say, Racine and Chicago, is in the halls of Congress.

Far better, I think, to allow Racine to exercise its own preroga-
tives and to initiate suits against those who are polluting it and
imposing burdens. We could allow this sort of regime in such a
way, I think, as to alleviate much of the need of the Clean Air Act,
because the Clean Air Act is not accomplishing what it is supposed
to accomplish. Just the virtue of the fact we are having this debate
tells us that the Clean Air Act is not living up to what it is adver-
tised to do.

Mr. RYAN. Yes, Mr. Koerber.
Mr. KOERBER. If I could, a bit of history, Mr. Chairman. Twelve

years ago, the State of Wisconsin sued Federal EPA over ozone
transport. That led to, among other things, the Lake Michigan Air
Directors Consortium and the regional approach that we are trying
to take with our four States to address this problem within this air
shed. We are trying to account for the differential contributions of
areas like Racine and Kenosha versus Cook County, Chicago area,
Gary, IN. So that clearly is a factor that has gone into the policy-
making in assigning the relative contributions in developing control
strategies.

But as Mr. Lyons noted earlier, the general approach to adopt
NOx controls on power plants and industrial boilers regionally and
to adopt VOC controls locally has been shown through our studies
to be the most effective approach for this area to achieve the 1-hour
ozone quality standard, and preliminarily, to also meet the 8-hour
ozone air quality standard.

Mr. RYAN. Mr. Lyons.
Mr. LYONS. Yes, Mr. Chairman. A lot has been stated and I will

not be able to respond to each of the points, but certainly I would
agree with Mr. Koerber that we work very closely with his organi-
zation and our State partners in ensuring a regional approach in
reducing smog in the ozone non-attainment area. We feel very
strongly that a regional approach is the only way that we will ever
achieve the goals that we need in the NOx area. And again, I
would like to re-emphasize the VOC reductions need to come lo-
cally and the RFG program is a significant part of that.

I would also add that, Mr. Chairman, you are very much correct
that Chicago and Gary produce a much higher amount of smog
than this area here, but I might note that they have reduced their
smog in almost a corresponding fashion: the larger the emissions,
the larger the reductions there will have to be, and they are mak-
ing significant progress in that area. I think that those benefits
will be seen here in Kenosha County.

Mr. RYAN. Let me ask you this, just on behalf of the Illinois dele-
gation, I think, did they not appeal to you for an emissions credit
from the RFG mandate?

Mr. LYONS. Yes, they did, Mr. Chairman, and the agency right
now is proposing to approve a portion of that credit. It is not as
significant as the State of Illinois initially proposed but it is some-
thing more than the EPA was initially proposing to do. So that is
still under review right now, but I believe that the end result will
be a credit. That might have a minor effect on production costs,
very minor. It is really kind of a tempest in the teapot, I think.
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Mr. RYAN. Well, I would like to summarize and say I think we
reached the purpose of this hearing, and the purpose of this hear-
ing was to hear all sides of the debate, hear from who is being af-
fected by high gas prices and hear from all different sides of the
debate as far as what has been going on.

We in the Wisconsin congressional delegation, meaning myself
and other members from the Wisconsin congressional delegation,
have repeatedly appealed to the EPA for waivers early on in the
hopes that we could have some more time to have a smooth transi-
tion into the reformulated gas mandate. Those waivers were de-
nied, and I think that I would agree with Mr. Lyons now that if
those waivers were actually given today we would have a supply
shock, because we do not have conventional gas here in southeast-
ern Wisconsin.

The problem, as I have seen it, from listening to the EPA, from
reading internal documents and studies, from the Department of
Energy, the Congressional Research Service, and many others, is
that this regulation and the timing of it, in conjunction with all of
these other factors, the Unocal patent, the transportation costs and
problems, the supply disruption from the pipeline—which is still
not at full capacity—all of these factors combined, on their own are
not a large total, but all these factors combined and brought to-
gether by the imposition of this mandate on June 1 balkanized the
market in Illinois and Wisconsin.

And what I mean when I say balkanized the market, it placed
us out of touch, it said that the gasoline in Wisconsin, the gasoline
in Illinois is different than everywhere else, we cannot tap into re-
serves over in Minnesota, over in southern Illinois, in Iowa, we
have a unique situation here. The situation was defined unique by
the Department of Energy.

The price that has been affixed by the most recent studies sug-
gests that the RFG mandate, in its unique situation, accounts for
about 25 to 34 cents a gallon of gas. Thirty cents was a gallon of
gas difference between Mr. Greenwald’s pump and that which was
in East Troy. Maybe that hits the mark right there.

The point that was frustrating, I think, from consumers in south-
eastern Wisconsin, from those of us trying to get this temporary
regulatory relief, is that your estimations, your models were way
off the mark. The models that we were told was that the price of
gasoline would be absolutely minimal at the pump, at the retail
level, when phase II of RFG came into place. What then occurred
was a 40 to 50-cent change, meaning that we were paying 40 to 50
cents more for a gallon of gas than the rest of the country.

Was price gouging the cause for that? Well, the Congressional
Research Service and the Department of Energy say no. Is price
gouging a part of this? It certainly could be, and I think that is
why we asked for the experts at the Federal Trade Commission to
determine that, but to suggest that that is the only answer, when
in the face of all this other evidence, when in the face of the inter-
nal documents with the Department of Energy, the Congressional
Research Service, when in the face of the fact that we have what
is typically referred to as a balkanized market, is irresponsible, I
believe.
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So hopefully from this we will learn a couple of lessons. We will
learn the lesson that it is unfortunate that Racine and Kenosha
Counties are between these areas that if they were over where
Janesville is, so to speak, we would not have the reformulated gas
spikes. It is unfortunate that we as a country have become more
dependent on foreign oil to the point where we are now 50 percent
dependent on foreign oil. It is unfortunate that when trying to
clean up our air, we cannot pinpoint the source of the pollution and
treat it at the source; rather, in many ways we miss that and go
and treat the pollution where the wind blows and where it ends up
being.

So hopefully from this hearing we will have gained more insight
as to the different explanations that are out there and hopefully
the Environmental Protection Agency in the future, when it is
doing its cost estimates, will not do simply a national average esti-
mate of what is going to happen in the country as a whole, but it
will look at the individual regions; it will look at the individual
unique situations in regions like Milwaukee and Chicago.

The cost estimates from the EPA did not incorporate what would
happen in individual regions. Rather, it just said nationwide. That
is unfortunate. And had we been given the same kind of enforce-
ment discretion such as the one that St. Louis got, whose prices did
not spike as high as ours, I think we could have avoided this kind
of crisis that we have incurred.

So the goal now is as prices are declining—which is a good
thing—they are still high but they are declining, the goal now is
to try and learn from this, and I hope the lesson that the EPA
learns is do regional analyses, look at the separate regions, and
hopefully for those of us who are in public policymaking, who are
truly interested in cleaning up our air, that we do it in the most
common sense, scientifically based method that is attainable for us.

So no one is right 100 percent in this issue, I think. There is a
lot of finger pointing that is going around here. Hopefully we have
gained some more insight into this issue, and I want to thank those
of you who have traveled large distances to get here. Specifically,
Mr. Taylor, I know you came from Washington, DC; Mr. Lyons and
Mr. Koerber, I know you have traveled a good distance to come
here; and Mr. Greenwald, thanks for coming over from
Mukwonago; and Sheriff McReynolds, I know it is a few blocks but
I know you are a busy man, and I appreciate you taking your
morning out to share with us your insight.

I appreciate those of you for coming, and right now I will adjourn
this hearing.

[Whereupon, at 11:14 a.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.]

Æ
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